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to it, .and that this testing of human volunteers was in that latter
category of an Army project closely related to OFTEN/CHICKWIT.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, we will move onfrom this. I will yield to
SenatorSchweikeron it, but we will try and get the staffs of your
department and DOD with the same material, since we all agree that
we have got the same documents; so that ·we ~an at least get a reso­
lution about it. I think that is goin~ to be important.

We have the remaining areas, which weare going to review with
Admiral Turner, but Senator Schweiker has an area now.

Senator SCBWEIKER. Well, I have another example the same exact
sort of conflict between your CIA testimony at the last hearing and
the information we now have, Admiral. I want to ~reface my remarks
by saying I commend you fo:.: releasing the initial Qocuments. I know
it was not an easy thing to do; and I know from having served on the
former Intelligence Committee, that that committee could not even
get the infonnation at all. So, I think you have to be given credit for
providing us with the documents.

But, I want to bring up another instance of the same type of conflict
that Senator Kennedy just brought up with regard to other projects.
When I questioned you last time you were here, I asked you apout
subproject 54 on l::"'ain concussion. One of your aides gave a brief reply,
and you promised to find out what you could about it and supply it
to us. .
~e have not had ~o much success.~getting any additional infor­

mation, except, I. think, at the last nunute, we were told the CIA
really did not have control of this project: It was handled by the
Office of Naval Research; it was basically their project. The CIA
phased it out.

WeU, here we have, again, in the Defense Depa.rtment's, testimony·,
dated Se~tember 20th, what appears to be a contradiction. Here is
what DOD says about it: " .

This ~roject began in October, 1954 and was terminated, at· least with respect
to the Navy, in December, 1955. It was performed by a contractor located in
California. The involvement of the Navy was primarily as a conduit of funds
from"the ~ntral Intelligence Agency to the contractor. A small amount of Navy
fuudamayalso have been used ·for this contract. In December, 1955, this project
was terminated as far asthe.Navy involvement wasconcemed, and it thereafter,
apparently became subproject 54 in the MKUI..TRA project.

We are raced with areal dilemma in pin~ointingrespon~ibilityand
authority as to what happened. Here is another classic example where,
initially, you folks said, no; it was funded and run by the Office of
Naval Research; it was their project. That was the only information
you could supply to us about the project. Now, the Defense Depart­
ment is saying just the opposite.

How do we pinpoint account~bility and responsibility? How can
we tell who was in charge? . "

Mr. LAUBINGER. Senator, I would like to make a few comments to
that, since I answered your question before on 54. We furnished the
committee with all the pIoject folders on MKULTRA, including 54,
complete.

senator ScHWEIKER. I want to compliment you for that. I think
it was critical to our at~:kts to sort out what went on in the
MKULTRA projects, It' we should compliment you for doing
that.
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Senator KENNEDY. Would you identify yourself, plea<;e?'. . .
Mr. LAUBINGER. I ibeg your pardon, Senator. lam Frank Laubinger

with the Office of Technical Service, which was formally TSD, Tech- ,
"mcal Services Division. I testified before with the Admiral on
MKULTRA.

On project 54, it has got a rather sensational proposal in there, in
tenns of the work that they prop03e to do, and you asked about the
p!'Oposal and Lsaid, in fact, it was never funded under MKULTRA.
Now, I overloo~ed-at least, my memory did not serve me correctly
when I went through that tile folder to see one memorandum dated
January 10, 1956, which makes it quite clear, as a matter of fact~ that
that proposal was based on prior work thatw~ funded by the Agency.

SeIia.tor SCBWElltER. By whom? . ,
.Mr. LAUBINGER. By the CIA. So, that information was in their file

folder. It did not happen to be in my head when I testified.
•Senator SCBWElltER. I think I might have read part of that memo

to you at the last hearing. That is why I argued with you at the time,
because I think I had documents in .front of me, as I recall, which
clearly indicated CIA involvement. I did read that to you. You did
supply the documents to us. There is no ~rgument about that in­
formation, but you seemed to be denying what al'peared clea.r from
the documents and :2ersisted in denying it until this morning. .

Mr. LAUBINGER.' Perhaps I am sort of headstrong, myself, and in
my own view, I am reading under the ULTRA project, that ifit had
bee"n funded under ULTRA, it would have had a project number and'
identified as such. The thing that threw me was that it was
funded, apparently, outside of any MKULTRA activity and it
was under the nonnal contracting process, so tha~ it was not included
in MKULTRA as any work done under that funding umbrella.

The tile folder that you have 'and I have, right here, makes it quite
clear, however, that 1 year's work was done through Navy funding-

"a Navy funding mechanism-on which the proposal was based that
ultimately came into the MKULTRAprogram. That second pro­
posal was never funded. So, there was conflict and I, personally, I
think, introduced a little bit of confusion in that in my testimony.

Senator·ScHWEIKER. Well, do you agree or not agree with DOD's
statement here that even though the initial funding went through
Navy, the Navy was really acting just as a conduit for the CIA?

Mr. LAUBINGER. I think that is correct.
Admiral TURNER. Would you like me. to address your other basic

points, Senator? "
SenatOr KENNEDY. Yes; if we could go to the quality of the nature

of the files of the Agency, and the'kind of information that is get"aJ1g
up through. the system. ~1aybe you would want to make a general
comment about those allegations and charges which we heard from
the four witnesses to the effect that many of the descriptions of
ULTRA projects contained in the files, for which they were responsi­
ble, were not accurate. The witnesses referred to these descriptions as
boilerplate descriptions. One went so far as to say that some of the
records were intended to be misleading. Mr. Lashbrook even im­
plied that there would be two sets of files; one with a complete,
accurate description; one without that.
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Would you comment on the recordkeeping activities of the AgencYt
and do you have requirements that project approval be based on
accurate memoranda which actually reflect what has been done alld
what is intended to be done? Do' you have' double' bookkeeping?
And· why do so many" witnesses take issue with the substance of the
documentation? , ' '

Admiral TURNER. There is lots of confusion about the files at the
CIA. I have no indication that anyop,e has kept deliberately inac­
curate files. I think when people refer to inaccuracies in this particu­
lar context,' they really should be using the word Hincomplete". We
mentioned from the beginning that what we are telling you is incom-
plete, through no fault of our own at the moment. '

There are systems at the agency, quite proper, where we have what
we call working files and official files, and there are lots of good reasons
for having working files.And,sometimes, people who do not under­
stand the system try to portray that as a duplicate-perhaps, false,
incomplete, or otherwis~distortingfile. "

The working file generally is an, incomplete file, and one of the main
reasons for that is that we are dealing in a world of necessary slacurity
and secrecy. And if the man on my right is working on a part of a
project, whether it is one of these or anything else, newill develop a
working file from which he operates, and we do not want it to have the
things that belong to my man on the left, if he is working on a different
part of that project and the two of them do not need to know each
other's part. '

In order to keep the secrecy as tight as we can, the working files will
be different and each Will. be incomplete, for ~ood reason. In addition,
we keep working files as a matter of convemence and as a matter of
insuring that the official file does not get tom apart, separated, lost, or
destroyed in any way. "

So, the fellow that has got to have it in his hands and maybe take
it with him to meetings, he takes a copy, which is called a working
file. I thi;1k that is what .the witnesses yesterday, if they were not ~eing
self-se~, "!ere refemng to when they su~gested we had duplicate
files. But,agam, I have no way of guaranteemg, Senator, what people
put in the files in the 1950's and 1960's. "

J only say that I have looked into the system as it exists today in the
agency, and I do not find any evidence of people keeping files for the
purpose of distorting the facts to people who have the right to get into
them. " ,

Senator SCHWEIKER. Do I understand-and I realize this was before
your watch-that a file, whether official or working; would not be
p~pared with the purpose of distorting the project or obscuring or
hid~ the facts? '

Adiniral TURNER. I have no evidence of that, Senator. As I say, I
cannot tell you--

Senator SCHWEIKER. We came across the Dr. Geschickter case
yesterday. He pretty well denied the essence of what was in the files.
For example, the files said there was to be a memOraIldllm of agreement
between the Agency and Dr. Geschickter on subproject 35, and that
he was completely writing off the terms of the agreement yesterday,
he denied ever knowing of such an agreement at all, denied ever seeing
a memorandum of agreement, and denied signing a memorandum of
agreement.
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. Admiral TURNER. Well, 1 have not read Dr. Geschickter's testi­
mony. I have been told a little bi~ about it. It is my understanding he
said that we gave $335,000 to Georgetown University, or to his founda­
tionfor the Georgetown UniverSity; that we neither got nor asked for
any services in return for that, and I just find that an utterly incredible
allegation for anybody to make. . . . .

I cannot imagine any official of this government giving away $335,-
000 and not asking foJ:" something in return. . ... .

Senator.KENNEDY. Well, did you get anything in return?
Admiral TURNER. We do not know what we got. .. .
Senator KENNEDY. Well, that is the point. If you had other kinds

of· documents or information on it, you might have some idea, but
you really do not lmow. It ~incrediJ:)le to us that they gave it away.
. AdmiralTuRNER. I did notsay he was incorrect.' .

Senator KENNEDY. Right. ..
Admiral TURNER. I said it was incredible that it could happen.

I cannot believe it. I think he was IDistaken.
Senator KENNEDY. I dare say that.it was somewhat more severe,

in terms of the criticisms of the recordkeeping. Mr. Goldman indi­
cated that he was ordered by his superiors to justify the continuation
of a program and to file a statement that would justify it, which was
not based ~pon the merits of that particular program.

They talked about boilerplate language that was used for the
continuation of the program. In one memorandum for the record of
Mkultra, it says:

This project was conducted by Cal Salerno, who holm. top secret agency
clearance and is cornpletely witting of the aims and goals of the project.

Mr. Salerno swore in his sworn testimony that he was shocked to
hear that. He testified he never lmew the aims or the goals of the
project.

More reeently,in the Mkabate,which is another program-a
subdivision of one of the other MK's-.in January of 1972 the notation
of it. says,. 'iauthorizingMkabate dated '1964, I think we should
update, since new Del"-new Director of. Central Intelligence
Agency-then signed by the person.' '.. .. .. .

.. Right underneath i~this. is obviously .~e superior-·"No action
by TSB/BF, per telecon Wlth"-.'another agent. Then, the agent,
evidently~ is not satisfied and, later, on January 18, 1972, -it says;
"Call, reference ne~d for' an update of Mkabate activity. approval."
And then, he contmues, "DCI approval 1964, why update due to
change in DCI's?" And then, under the bottom from the superior,
"No action required." .

Now, how would you even knO\V that these things were going on?
This is in the one area, in terms of huma.n experimentation, that the
new Director was going to get any kind of information. How do you
know, really, wha~ is going on, if you have got people as recently as
that, and that is in 1972? I imagine Some of these people are still
there.· .

Admiral TURNER. Senator, I have no comment. If Mr. Horowitz
had included that on the list of material he wanted me to prepare for,
I would have. I have never heard of Mkabate until this time.

Senator KENNEDY. We just received that this morning, and it is
just ~e)evant to this particular area.

Could we go to the relationship with the other agencies?
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Admiral TURNER~ Yes, sir. We have very cleiU" rules on these. You
asked about universities. We have an internal regulation issued in
February of 1976 that we will have-no contractual relationship with a
university that is unwitting to the university.

We do not have any relationships with other agencies of the U.S.
Government which are unwitting to the appropriate people in those
agencies, and in your area of health care, any remotely. related health
item that we get mvolyed in today-psychology, and th!!J.gs like this­
we have to get a serially numbered approval from the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare, and they are, therefore, fully witting.
And we do not get into this kind of area without it being approved by
the proper health authorities in the Government.

senator KENNEDY. You do not believe, nor is it the policy now,
that the agency work covertly with any other agencies of Government?

Admiral TURNER. Well, we work covertly with other agencies of
Government.

Senator KENNEDY. Within the other agencies?
Admiral TURNER. We do not work covertly ~ainst those people.

Somebody in those agencies knows what we are domg. _
Senator KENNEDY. Well, does the Director of each of the agenc:~s

alwd:.,:tw what the activities of the CIA are?
A . TURNER. Yes.
Senator SCBWEIKER. You are saying it is done wittingly?
Admiral TURNER. That is correct.
Senator SCBWEIKER. That is the question, whether the other

agencies are witting or unwitting of the CIA's activities.
Admiral TURNER. I do not say, Senator Schweiker, that everybody

in those agencies knows. - -
Senator SCBWEIKER. But, you are saying the top official knows?
Admiral TURNER. That is correct. I have had personal conversa­

tions with-a number of Cabinet officers who have relationships with us,­
where we work them out in detail. But, I am sure there is a certain
secrecy within their agencies, just as there is within ours.

Senator SCHWEIKER. What about CIA use of foundations? Founda­
tions came u-'p.wit.h relat~on. to Dr. Geschickter's test~mony. I be~eve
the CIA established a policy some years back of not usmg foundatIOns.
Am I correct in that or n<it?

Admiral TURNER. That, I do not-
Senator SCHWEIKER. A foundation was apparently used to fund the

Geschickter fund as a conduit, I believe the policy on the CIA's use of
foundations is known as the Katzenbach guidelines. I am just wonder-'
ing if the Katzenbach~guidelinesare still in effect.

Admiral TURNER. Yes, they are. - -
Senator SCHWEIKER. And what, in essence, do they provide?
Admiral TURNER. Well, I am not positive of those with respect to

foundations. I would be happy to get that for you.
Senator SCBWEIKER. Could one of your assistants maybe answer

that? -
Mr. LAUBINGER. I am sorry. I did not hear your question. Would

you ask it again? _
Senator SCBWEIKER. I believe -the Katzenbach guidelines were

promulgated back in 1967, when some information about CIA founda­
tic~)D .fun<!ing came to light. My question really is, are the guidelines
still m effect. and what are they? :-
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Admiral TURNER. Wewillhave to furnish that.for the record, sir.
Senator SCHWEIKER. 'Fine. We'd. appreciate· that~ .

. [The infol'Dlation referred 'to follows:]' . ..
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'rHE DIRECTOR' OF CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE

WASHINGTON. D. C. 20505

Office of legislative Coullsel

27 September 1977

Honorable Edward M. Kennedy, Chairman
Subcommittee on Health and Scientific

Research .
Committee on Human Resources
United States Senate
Washington, D.C.20SI0

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In respon.se to Senator Richard Schweiker's question
as to whethe~ the Agency is following the guidelines of
the Katzenbach Report, I have contacted appropriate
offices in the Agency and I can assure you that.we are
complying with the guidelines recommended by the Report
and endorsed by the President.

Enclosed is a copy of the Katzenbach Report for
your information.

Ie L. Miller
Legislative Counsel
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The President
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. THE UNDERSECR£TARY or STATE. ~

WASHINGTON

The cOIDIQittee which you appoi~ted on Februa1:Y; 15. '1967 .
·has sought, pursuant to your request: .

. . .
--To recoumend meanato help assure that such oqam.- •

zations can play their proper and vital role abroad.

The committee has' held a number of meetings, interviewed
dozens of individuals' in and out of government, and reviewed
t!--"usands of pages of reports. We have surveyed the rele­
vant activities .of a iwmber of federal agencies. And ve bav~
reviewed in particul"; and specific "detail the rela*DS}dp
between CIA and each .relevant organization•.-.

. .' .--;0 review relationships between government agencie~.
notably the Central Intelligence Agency,and edUcat1l)na]. .
~d private voluntary organizations which operate abroad;
and .' .- . . •

Our report, supplemented with supporting classified
documents, follows.

-In summary, the colllllittee offers two basic recoamendatioos:

1. It should be the policy of the United States Govern-.
ment that no federal agency shall provide any covert financial

. Dear Hr.. President:
•

•

•
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assistance or S~PPort1 director indirect. to· any of the
nation'sedueational .or .private voluntary or.ganizations.

..2. 'the Gov~rnment should promptly develop andestablbh
a p~blic~private mechanism to provide public funds openly
~r ovet'seas activities of organizations ~hlch area41~dged

deserving. in the national interest. of p~blic s~pport.

1: A NEWPOLIC!'

The years immediately after World·War .11 saw a surge.
of .cOllllll1lnist activity in organizations throuahout the world.
S~derits• scientists iveterans.WOID8n and profess:ton&l groups
were organized ·1nto international bodies which spoke :In the
cadences.. advocated the policies. and furthered the interests
of the communist bloc. !Weh of this activity was organized.
directed. and financed covertly by, commun~st governments.

0" 'American organizations reaeted°:"frOlll the first. The
yoUitg iDen and women who' foundltld. the United Stat:es Rational
S~dent Association. for 8XaJDPle. did so precisely to give
American youth the capacity to hold their own in the inter­
national arena. B~t the importance of s~del\ts as a foree
in international events had yet to become widely' understood"
~41d' NSAfound it difficult to attract private support for
tts international activities. Accordingly. the United States
.C'..cwernment. acting through the Central Intelligence Agency.
provided support for this overseas work.

. We have taken liSA as an ~ample. While no usefu1· pur­
pose would be served by detailing any other CIA programs
of ·assistance to private Americaa volutttary organizations.
one fundamentalpoiDt should be clearly stated: such •
;assi~tancewas given pu;suant to National Security Council
policies beginning ill ·October. 1951 and with t~ subsequent
concurrence of high-level senior 'intfitrdepartmental review
committees in the last four Administrations. I'nDecember.
1960. in a classified report s~ttedafter a year of study.
a public·private Presidential Committee on Information
Activities Abroad specifically endorsed both overt ancl covert
programs. including those assisted by CIA•.
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',()gr' stUdy., undet:t:aken 'lI.t,alater' ..tiaae~cliaC:loses D~ ,
"evelop::aents ~>ltich s\ltgest ·that "'.. should Dow re-ex~ ,
dlese policies. ,The Americ~n public. for eumple. bas be-,
come incre~singl" aware of the' importance of the complex
foms of intern.tio~lcampetitionbetween' free, .societie,s
ad coiaunist states. ,As this awareness has growD. so have
potential sources of support far the overseas work of pri-'

. vate organizations. '

There is no precise index 'to. these aources. but their
berease issuuest;ed by thegrOb-th in the" number of pt:iv,ate.
foundation, from 2..220 in 1955 to 18a.OOOin 1967. Bence it ..
'I. ~ncrC!as1naly possible for organizations like liSA to seek" .

-'support for overseas activities 'from open sources.
- "

- .
. .Just .as sources of support have increased, so has the

,D'UlDber of Aulerican groups engaged in overseas work. .Accord­
'IDI to the Agency for International Development, there has •
been a nine-fold increase just amO'ng voluntary organizati.QllS
'Which participate in techriic:al assistance abroad, risins"
hom 24 1n 1951 to' 220 in 1965.. The total of all priv.te
AMricanvoluntary grOups nen'7 working overlie...y well ex-
c..d • "thousand. . " .

The number'of s~h organizations which has been assisted
eovertlyis a 5_11 traction of the total. Tbevast pre­
.~erance hav.had-no relationship with the government or
bIlve accepted only open gove~ntfunds--t."h1.chgreatly exceed
&Ids supplied covertly. . . - : . '

• The work of" private American organizations. in a host
cd fields. has been of· great benef;lt to scores of eountr1es •

.. nat benefit must not be impaired by foreign doubts about:
tbe" independence at these 'organizations.' The com!!litteebe­
¥evesit isessenti.lfortheUnit:ed States' to underscore
~.tinc!ependence itai':tediately and dec1sively~

For these reasons. the cOlmtte. recDrilDends the following:

_'_-'~-'"-~".,~-,,....
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·STAmmNT C1E POLICY

" No federal qency shall provide ~y.covert
financial assistance or support, direct or in­
direct., to any of the nation's educational or
private'vol~tuyorlanizations. Tid.. policy
specifically applies to all foreign activities
of such orlanizations and it reaffirms present. .
policy with respect to their domestic act1.vities~

where such 'support has beerll:1ven~ it will
be teadnated a. quickly as possible without de­
stroying valuable private oraanizations before
they cap seek new means of support.* '

. We believe that, particularly in the liaht of 'r!lcent
publicity, establishment of a clear policy ofth1s kind is
the only way for the aovernment to carry out two important.
respo~sib1lit1es. One i. to 8Yoid any implication that
goVernmental assistance, because it 1s aivencovertly, is
used to affect the policies of private voluntary groups.
'lbe second responsibility is to make it plain. in all fo~eign·.

countries that the activities of private AMerican aroups
abroad Ere. in fact, private. -

The cO!l::dttee has sought cuefully to assess the hIp~t

of this Statel:!ent of Policy on CIA. ~"e have revi.e-.-ed each
relevant program of assistance carried oUt by ~ Agency in
case-by-case detail. As a -result of this SCi'Utiny, the
committee is satisfied that application of the State=ent Q£
Policy vill-not unduly handicap the Agency in the exercise
qf ies national security responsibilities. Indeed, it
should be noted that, starting ~ll before the appearance
of recent public-ity, CUbad initiated and pursued efforts
to ~~sengaaefr~certain of these activities. .- •

,The cos:mittee also reco::mends that- the i:liplei:!etlt&t1.on
.of this policy be 8uperVise~ by the senior interdepartcental

" .. .

*On the basis of our cue-by-case review. we expect that
the process of term1.nation can be largely--perbapsentirely--
c~leted by Dece~ber 31. 1967. '

•
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review committee which already pnsses on proposed CIA acti­
viti.c:s and which ,;·'ould review and assist in t!:te p~ocess of
disengagement.·

2: NEll lolETHODSOF ,§UPPoRT

llhile our' first recorm:endat1on seeks to insure the in­
dependence of private voluntary organizationS. it does Dot
deal with an underlying probler:l--ho,;o1 to suppOrt the national
need for. and the intrinsic 'worth of. their efforts abroad.. - ..
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Anyone who has .the slightest familiat-ity lIith'intellec­
tual Qr y«?uth groups abroad knows ~hat free institutions
continue to be under bitter. continuous attack. some of it
carefully organized and well-financed. all of" it potentially
dangerous to this nat~n. . -

It is of the greatest "importance 1:0 our future ~d to
the future of free institutions everywh~re that other ria.tions~
especially their young people. knO';·7. and, understand- American
vieto7points. There is no be-tter way- to meet this need than
t~ugh the activity 9f private American organizations.
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, The tiM ~, surel,. c~ for the govemment to nelp
support such .tICtb'~t,. in a mature. open manner.

Same progress toward that aimalread,. has been made.
In.recentyears~ a number, of federal agencies have developed
contracts. 'grants.- and other forms of openaasistance to
private organizations for overse.. activities. ,This .seC

assistance. hOwever. does not deal with a, maj or as~~ of
theprob1.elll. A number of or,anizations cannot. without
h8llper1Dg ,their effectiveness, as independent bodies. accept
funds dire~tlj,fr~iove~ntagencies •." . - .'

'The cOlllllittee: therefor. recoaaends that the GcWermilent
should promptly develop and establish. public.-private mechan!_
to .provide public funds openly for oVerseas activities, of '
organizations which are .adj udged deserviDg. in the naticmal
interest. of publicsupporr;. '

• 0,

oSuch' a mechanism ~oulci' take VKious. forms. ODe -prOads­
ina proposal. advanced by ~. Eugene- Black. cal}.s for a
publicly funded but privat~Iy adminbtered bod,. patterned
on tpe Bg,tish Council.

'!'be" British Council esta~lished" in 1934. OP!l~ates 1D 80
countries. administering approximately $30.000.000JlDDiI.lly
for reference libraries. exhibitioDS. scholarships •. inter­
national confereDc~s.ancIcultural.;"Ucha'Qges.Because 21
of lts 30 members are drawn frOID pr$.va~e life. the CoaDcU
has maintained a reputation for independence. even tboa&1l' _
90 per~ellt of its funds are gove~tal.. .

According to' the UNESCO Directory ·of Cultural aelat.1Das
Services. other D&tiOftS have developeCl: somewhat s1m11ar ,
.iJistitut;ioils. Tb8 Indian Council for "Cultural aelat1~.

, for example, is "entlrely govem-nt-financed but operates
autonOlllOUSly. ' The govemlnibody of the SWedish IustihU
for Culturall.elationa cpasists of both government and .
private members. This iDstitute receives 75 percent of its
funds from the goverament aDd the remainder frCllll private
contributions. ..
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'1'ba expen_ce of these and other'~~trles
helps to demoDstrate the desirability 6f • similar
body iD the United States, ~olly or ·largelyfuDlled ..
by the federal govermaent. .Ano~r appro&cb. might
be tha establ1s!m:ant of a g'""erDill8ntal foundatiOll.
perhaps with 11uks to the '-Slating Federal Inter­
Asency Council 011 Inte~doual Ecluc~t:iOIl··pd .
Cultural Affairs.

Such a public-private bOdy.would not be ··~to
the UDited States. C:-nare.s established the Siid.'th- .
sonia Institution, for example, '-more thaD a CeDbD:y'
a&o •• a private corporation. uDder the~c11aiash1p
of Couaress, butgowrued by··••ed public-private
BOard of Regents. ..

1'ba cOlllldttee began a prel11D1na-ry study of'what ..
.might be the best method of meeting the present uee4.
It is evident, however. ~t, because of the great.
range both of existiDg govenuuent and private ph11Gl­
throp1c programs. the refinement of alternat:iv81 aucl
selection' amoag them is a task of considerable com­
plexity. AccorcliDg1y, we elo not ·:be11eve that: tb:1s
exclusively governmental cOlilDlttee is an appropriate
forum for the task·and we· recoaaenc1. instead, the
appointment of a larger group. :lDc1ueliDg iDUviduals
in private life with extensive experience, in this .
£ie1el. .

ne basic principle. in anY event. is clear.
Such a new in.ti~tionwould iuvo1ve goverament funds.
It might well 1Dvol:wgoverm:aent officials. But a.
prem1ualmust be placed. on theiDvolvemeut o£ p~VIIte

- .citizens and the exercise of private judgments. for
to be effective. ·it would have to bave--aud be
recopized to have--a¥gh degree of independellce•
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"'lbe prompt c;reatiqn of such an institution. based··
on this prlnciple. would f111 au important--and never .
more apparent--~tional need.

~e8PectfUlly.

a~~-----
secrtltUyof . . . . ... ,
Health. E":ucation a~d Welfare

. J' •'I~t.,v1...u......

Richard Helms.
Director of
Central Intelligence

..

~~.t, ~ ilj:~ :-
Nicholas deB. Ka~~biac~·
Under SecretaJ;y of. State.' .

Chairman

-
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Senator CHAFEE. Mr. Chairman, I do not have any questions. It
seems tome that this mat~r, as you know, is going to come up with
the general ~delines that will be set forth by the Intelligence Com­
mittee, and It seems to me we have cleared the air to some extent.

And 1 ~hink, as has been said too often here, it is well to bear in
mind that all this took place many years ago, before these gentlemen­
and, certainly, Admiral Turner-was involved in any· way, .or the
current regjme in the Defense Department.

Senator SCHWEIKER. I have another question. .
Admiral Turner, last time we were here, I think the chairman and

other members of the committee discussed your plans for notification
of the institutions and investigators involved in MKULTRA. Could
youb~ us up to date on whether that notification has taken place?
Have all the institutions been told of their former involvement?

Admiral·TuRNER. Is General Counsel here?
. Senator KENNEDY. Would you identify yourself, please?

Mr. JULIEN. Emile Julien; I am with the agency's Office of General
Counsel. We are still in the l?rocess of working out notifying individ­
uals, where we can find indiVIduals, with the Department of Justice.

Admiral TURNER. All the institutions have been notified, have they
not?

Mr. JULIEN. All the institutions, yes.
Admiral TURNER. All the institutions have, and in each case, we

have offered, if they want, to provide them all the back-up material
that is unclassified that we can. We just sent them a letter and de­
scribed the fact that we were involved. Some of them have come back
and ask for those details. Some of them have sent representatives here

. to our offices to review the materials. Others have not responded at all.
But, we are available to give them everything that we have given you
on an unclassified basis tliat they want.

Senator SCHwEIKER. What about efforts to locate subjects of previ­
ous research projects for medical check-ups or follow-ups, or informing
unwitting subjects that something might have happened to them dur­
ing the testing program? What is the policy of the agency, and where
are we in that regard?

Admiral TURNER. We are doing everything we can there. But, of
course, I am being very careful to keep the agency.out of investigating
and searching for American citizens inside the United States. We have
turned that over to the Attorney General who has turned it over to the
FBI. I asked him just yesterday how they were going, and he said they
are working on it, but they have not yet actually located anybody.
But,we are giving them all of the information we have.

There are only a few cases where we think it is likely they would
even be able to find people, and that is like in an institution. A penal
institution might have kept some records. They have some problems
checking with legalities here, and they have not. actually, to my
·knowledge, found any people yet, but they are checking.

Senator SCHWEIKER. This is all going to be handled by the Justice
Department, you say? .

Ac;lmiral TURNER. Yes, is there a legal check here? I thought it was
a matter of informing people and doing medical followup, or am I
missing the point? .
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The Attomey General tells me he had some conce:rils about the
l~ality of the wa.y we ~ about finding these people and prying into
the records of these insti~utions, and so on. I d9 not have the details
or specifics on that, Senator, but he has taken responsibility for the
governmental effort to locate the individuals, and weare providing
su~rt in any way we can.

There is one more supplementary point of information. . . ...
Mr. BRODY. I might add one thing, Senator, and that is that we are

getting o.ccassi0I?-alletters.in f!om peo..R!e who say they have been; or
recall bemg subJects of expenments. We are domg whatever we can
to check out those names of people to see if we have anything in our
own records to indicate that, mdeed, that was the case, and we will be
cooperatiJ!g with those people to try to give them whatever we have.

Admiral TURNER. We have had 77 letters, 49 of which we have an­
swered that we do not have any help for them, and the rest, we are
stiUresearching. ..

Senator KENNEDY. What records would you chec~ for the unwitting
subjects? As in all the records, you have checked them all, have you'
not? .

Admiral TURNER. Oh, yes. We have no names of individuals, but
they tell us, "My son was in this place at this time; was that anywhere
connected with your activities," and so on. Lots of people in the
country have written us that are totally unrelated, we are sure.

Senator KENNEDY. In an earlier question in August, we asked about
the other tests involvmg current active tests studying human be­
havior and what research was taking place. Now, you indicated you
would make that available to us. Could you? We have not received that
yet. 1 would be interested in it, if you could provide it for us in the next
2 or 3 weeks; page 32 of the transcript.

Admiral TURNER. All right. We Will check it out and get it to you,
sir. .

Senator KENNEDY. Fine. I know you have got a time problem, and I
will just hold you a few more minutes. Can you tell us, from a defense
intelli~ence position, now, what should :be being done now, in terms .
of natIonal security reasons, in this area?

I mean are we faced v.ith adversaries that are continuing to be
involved in this? Obviously, we take that responsibility extremely
seriously, and we want to work closely with the agency along the
guideliries which we have suggested and which you have indicated
strong personal support for.· ..

But, is there anything that you want to mention in this area to us
today?

Admiral TURNER. I have nothing specific, Senator, but we must
keep abreast of what other nations may be doing in these areas that
could be used against us or our people. That, of course,· need not
involve experimentation on humans and, certainly, would not involve
unwitting experimentation on humans. But, through our normal intel­
ligence o~rations, we target against the research activities or the
operation81 use of drugs or mind controlling experimentation in other
countries.

I have no evidence at this point that there is any serious threat or
activity in that area at this moment, but I think we must constantly
monitor that, and if we come to any necessity of a response to it or
preparation for it-

..

..
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Senator KENNEDY. How prevalent is it now, in terms of the Agency's
agents overseas, and the, rest of them?

.. Admiral TURNER. Not prevalent. It is not a problem.
Sen,atorK:"ENNEDY. But, your information is that there is tha.t capac~

ity for this activity ~.adversaries, is that correct? . .
Admiral TURNER. Yes; there is.
Senator KENNEDY. Let me just Plske a final comment, Admiral

Turn~.r. I thinkon~ of the things ~hatl.·ssO p~rpleX;ing, as ~e.are t~g
to bnng the curtam down on this phase of mtelbgence, 18 to gam an
understanding in terms of the value and. in terms of the national
security that was obtained through these 21 years of eXperimentation
on unwitting, as well as witting subjects. What was the value in terms
of our national security? . ... .' .. .
. I am completely convinced that what was dane and what was tested

could have been done through the other agencies, and done in the
open. I know that there are those that feel, HWell,we wanted to keep
aw~yfrom our adversaries:, the progress that was beingma.de."But,

.' the fact of the matter is, most of the results of the studies that were
being done were actually printed and reported fu documents which
would have been available to our adversaries.

But, besides that, as we try to come to a conclusion on this we se",
really, in what we hope to be our final day, a direct conflict between
two agencies of· Government working under one administration; the
agency and the Department of Defense. It seems there is a conflict in
terms of the responsibility for the testing in the latter years, which
brings us up to 1973 ; which was not that/long ago.

We are going. to make every effort. to try and resolve this, given the
fact that it is simila.r material, but we have the two different agencies
of Government drawing completely .different conclu~ions. I firmly
believe that unless you can get accountability in a program with
dimensions such as t.his, or in any program, for that matter, that we
arejust not meeting our responsibilities for the protection of Americans.

What we are talking abou~ IbeJieve, is an extraordinary burden
which exists for the Intelligence Agency in the United States. W.e put
more of a burden on our Iiltelligence Agency than any other country
puts .on theirs', b~cause.we. eXJ>~ct you to carry t~C?ugh with ~he
mtelligence ga.thenngof informatIon, and yet to do It In ways which
are not going to violate the basic and fundamental principles" which
this country was built upon; and that is a· tough challenge. And I "
think the Agency, at different times in its history, has met it, and at
other times, it haS not..· .. ..

But, the fact of the matter is, when we do not have that kind of
accountability, weare not going to have the responsibility in an area
which has affected individuals in the most extraordinary ways. That
is, altering their human· behavior, the various kinds of testings, the
electronics eavesdropping, and recording, all of which is so alien to
the. protection of human Jiberties,and then we see the perversion;
in the past, in terms of universities and other agencies of Govern­
ment. All of this leaves the question of accountability, here in this area,
susRect. .

.\Ve are reaching the real bedrock, in tenns of what this society is
to be about. I think it really challenges our whole kind of system to
see how we caq, bring an end· to those kinds of violations of individual
liberties, to~tect our institutions, and still provide for our national
security.
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We continue to be troubled by the nature of the recordkeeping.
We have direct conflicts by sworn testimony by different., agents.
Obviously, rour explanat.ion has been of SOme help, but we had dif­
ferent conflicts about just whether the recordkeepmg was in this file
or that file; agents, under sworn testimony, who toldthatther, were
told by superiors to work up a justification, and others that saId that
they signed matters as a matter of routine that had no relevancy
to the substance which they were interested in. .'. . .

We cannot come away from the conclusion that at least somewhere­
I do not think it is with you, personally, but I think within the
Agency, that they felt that this was all part of the past and it was not
really necessary to really come forward with the Kind of. information
that close this chapter. '. .

We find, .just in our staff people interviewing agents and people
that have information, that they have never been contacted by the
CIA~ even in recent times; recent weeks, recent days. And this is
disturbing. . . '. .

But, we want to look to the future, both toward the charter of
the Agency that will be directed toward the protection of the human
subjects and we want to look to our legislation. We hf\ve extended
~h~ life of the panel onprotec~ionof human subjects, now. W~ passed
It m the Senate last week. It dId not have a partIcular phrase, m terms
of the Agency and DOD on it, but it is alisolutely es.-;ential that we
do, when we come to grips with that, ho~efullyat the end oi this year
or the early part of next. The Secretary of HEW has some ideas
relating to that whole panel which we have to clarify:. .

But, we will want your support in the charter which. I am sure,
from your own personal. testimony, you would see achieved, and we

, would want YOlll' support in terms of the legislation in the future. We
thank you for your presence here today.

Admiral TURNER. Thank you very much:
Senator KENNEDY. We will hear from Deanne Siemer from the

Department of Defense, who also has got a conflict' in terms of time,
her testimony will be, as! understand it, relatively brief and then we
will recess.

Ms. Deanne Siemer, we are glad to have you here. We welcome :rou
here. You have a lot of empty seats on both sides of you~ You look
like a lonely figure out there, but I can tell from our past communica­
tions with yon on other matters, that you handle these responsibilities
extremely well and capably for the Department.

Yle welcome your testimony here, we would like you, if you would,
to:l3irect yourself to those inconsistencies that I mentioned earlier
with Mr. Turner, giving you an opportunity to address those. I will
askyou to do whateveryou want to do, in terms of your presentation,
but I hope you will come to grips with that particular problem;
whatever way you want to proceed. .

STATElIEBT OF DEAImE C. SIEMER, GEBERAL COUNSEL,
DEPARTItEBT OF DEFENSE

, Ms. SIEMER. Senator, let me address first the question of the testing
at Edgewood with respect to this compound, which has been designated
3167.

Senator KENNEDY. What was that one? Can you tell us?
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Ms. SIEMER. That appears on page 5 ofmy report to the Secretary,
and it is a project that began in 1971, was terminated in 1973, and
was part of Often, or Mkoften.Apparently, what happened here is'
that the Edgewood Arsenal research laboratories were testing a
number of compounds prior to the time that the Central·Intelligence
Agency had any interest in these compounds. '

They tested the compounds both on ariiInals and in human testing,
and the human testing has been reported 'to you previous!y.In1971,
the Central Intelligence Agency apparently reviewed Edgewood's
work in connection with their Project Often· to identify any -part of
Edgewood's work that might be useful for that project, or useful for
the purposes that they had in mind, which were o.pparentlydifferent
than the purposes for which Edgewood had initially done the testing.

In 1971,the Agency tre.nsferred' some$37~OOO to EdgewooQ. to
pursue testing of this compound, which' was-designated EA...3i67;
which had previously 'been. tested by Edgewood. The Agency was:
interested in some different kindq of testing.

Specifically, they wanted to know from Edgewood whether this
compound could be plit on an adhesive substance and transferred to
humans through skin contact. Edgewood's previous experimentswith
~his ~omJ>0un~had apparent~y.bee!! done in clliferent forms of a~mi~­
Iste~g It by mtermu.scular mJectIon, and other means of testmg It,
for different purposes. .

The Agency wanted to know, could this compound be placed on an
adhesive substance and transferred to skin for absorption through the
skin. Again, the documentation is very sketchy and it is difficUlt to
tell exac.tly what was done. Edg~wood took ~he Agency's money,di~
the testmg, and was successful m formulatIng a way to apply this
compound to an adhesive. '

They tested it primarily on animals and, indeed, the indicatio~are
that all of the results that were reported to the Agency were testing
on SJ#mals; prim~y, I .think, on mice~ Thefundin~for this was
planned to be tenmnated m Januatyof 1973. The fundmg apparently
was not terminated until June of 1973.

The testing about which you asked Admiral Tumer occurred some~
time in June of 1973. It is our conclusion from the documents available
to us, and from the people available to us, tha.t the testing oil that
particular compound, in June of 1973, was' a part of the Agency's
project. " ,

Now, as I, say, I have no otherdoc~ents~support .that conclusion
than the Agency has to support.thelrconciuslon that It was not. T~e
reason I reach that conclusIon IS that Edgewood had completed Its
testing of this compound and had no furth~r interes'~~ it at the time
that the Agency asked Edgewood to take It up agam m 1971. When
the Agency asked Edgewood to take it up again, they did, they did
a certain amount of testing and that te~~g was completed·rin June•. " ",
of 1973, when the fundingfrom t~etAgencywas completed. .... ,

There are, I think, five dqcuments relevant to this, which your staff
has been provided by the Agency. First, is a CIA document dated
May 29, 1973, which is a memorandum for the director of research
and development. The second is all undated CIA document entitled,
"Influencing Human Behavior." The third is a CIA document dated
February 12, 1975, which isa memorandum for the record and a trip
report to. Ed~ew?o~. to..int~~ew ~~~pl~ with r.esp~ct,~~~~~.~~~t
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1971, which, again~ is a memorandum for the director of research and
development.' .

Those are the documents that we have; those 'are the documents
that the Ag~neyhas; and that is what we know about that program.

'. Senator KENNEDY. Well, that is very helpful. I Eather from what
you say that the interest of the Department-DOD had terminated
prior to the actual testing that was done.

Ms. SIEMER. That appears to be the case. This compound was one
of.a large number of compounds that were surveyed by Edgewood for'
yario~~ purp~ses. The Agency,came ~d loo~ed atEdgew~'s survey,
Identifiea this compound as of particular mterest to theIr purpose,
and asked that furtlier work be done~ .

Senator SCHWEiKER.There was a destruction of CIA documents in
January.1973. Is there any indication that signficant documents
relating to this project might have been destroyed with the files that
the CIA desfroyed around that period of time?
, Ms. SIEMER. I do not know that, Senator. I have no wayof knowing

how the Agency kept their records with respect to this, or what records
one would expect to find. .' . .

Senator KENNEDY. I think Dr. Gottlieb did that prior, to the time
he left. We are going to hear about that in a short time.

Were there any occasions that you.know of where the CIA decided
that they did not want to share the results of some of these experiments
with the Department of DefenSe, and where they took the projects
out from under the Defense Department's surveillance?

Ms. SIEMER. Yes, Senator, and that is the experiment that Senator
Schweiker referred to with respect to blast concussion. The Navy
had some interest in th!l',t. project because they have an ongoing &tudy
of headgear and protective headgear.

The proiect began in October 1954, and it was a theoretical, physical
study mtended to use fluid-filled flasks and d;ynamite, to see what
happened to the fluid in the flask' when the impact from the blast hit
them. That work was funded by the Agency, and when the contractor
came in with .a follow-on proposal, the Age~cy's docume!1ts indicate
that they deCided to termmate the Navy's mvolvement m that pro­
gram because ,they doubted the Navy's capability to maintain the
security of the program.. ' ' .

Senator SCHWEIKER.Do the documents show how long after the
Navy's involvement terminated that the CIA carried on with the
project? '

, Ms. SIEMER. Theydo not, an.d they do not show that the CIA did
carry it on. They do show that the CIA terminated the Navy involve­
ment and, ~pecifically, they were concerned with the possibility of
operating_a program securel~; under the previous cover, which was the
Office of Naval Research.

Senator KENNEDY..That means, basically, they did not trust them?
. Ms. SIEMER. I would hope that they would trust the Navy, but

apparently what it involved was-the CIA's document says that this
work would involve human experiments of a type not easily justifiable
on ,medical or therapeutic grounds. They also noted that they would
have to clear a number of N~vy peI'l:!onnel; a number of Navy personnel
would have to know that this work was going on. They did not want

"',",'""'''' .to"do";that.
Senator KENNEDY. What year was that?
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Ms. SIEMER. That was in 1956.
Senator KENNEDY. I see.
Ms. SIEMER. So, they. decided against clearing the Navy personnel,

and since theY' could not run theprogr!'J1lwithout c!earing the,Navy
personnel, uS1;Ilg. the Navy as acondUlt,· they termmated the Nav,Y
mvolvement m the program. Now, you have heard testimony:, this,
morning that they &Iso terminated th~ program..We have no way of.
knowing that that is the case. '. .'. .

Senator KENNEDY. We have been over, in 1975, the Department
of Defense.'.s Programs in very co.nsiderable detaiL Could you briefly
describe the. kinds of research ~rojects that were of. interest tQ. the
DOD over the recent periods of time, and the significant res11lts of
any that. the Department of Defense derived from any of these? ',' ,
programs. ' . . .. ' , , '

Ms. SIEMER. Yes, Senator. The program that I described at
Edgewood, which terminated in 1973, is really the oril, significant
recent program that was conducted, using military facilities. AndeS
I'said, that program was successful in the sense, that the,Arn'1y devel­
o~edwhat the Agency asked them to develop, and.they were success­
fUl in doing what the Agency asked them to do. Whether that' con­
stitutes a product or COnstitUtes a. contribJ,Ition, I do not know.

The remaining programs, as you can see-four of. them weIe ter­
minated in the early 1950's or 1960's, and those are four Navy pro­
grams, and those programs are prim~ily where the Navy acted as a
conduit for Centr8.1 Intelligence Agency funds. Let me just review
those briefly for you. ' , .'

There were four programs in which our records indicate that the
Navy operated solely as a channel for funds to outside contractors.
Those are the programs described in my memorandum" the first of
which is a synthesis of analogs of certain kinds. of stimulants. The
second is the identification of a nonaddictive substitute for codeine.
The third is the blast concussion project which I have jm~t discussed"
and the fourth is the administration of LSD to human, subiects,
again, back in the early 1950's. . ,.' " ,. ~,

,Those four projects, the documents indicate; the Navy operated
solely as a conduit of funds. Two of. the ,re~aining programs were
Army programs, and there was no human testmg., Those programs­
the first is described on page 4 of my memorandum, and thll.t, was
the effort to identify drugs with behavioral efi'ects.This is the Chick­
wit, or ~fkchiekwit, program, which was looking to identify devel-
opments in Europe or the Far East. '

The second was a project to develop a data base for computer use
to easily access the large amount of iriformationabout various drugs,
and Edgewood contributed to the data base that 'was used by the
Agency for its Project Often. .

Senator KENNEDY. I guess they had a division between the Agency
and the DOD, a matter which we referred to earlier. Also, during the
late 1950's, there was a decision by' DOD to split off its test.ing. ' in
terms of LSD, from the CIA, and those are referredto in-the Church
committee report. '

So, I think the significance is that we have seen in the past a division
of responsibility and the separations of responsibility, and the absence
of coordination. And at least in terms of the most recent times, we
have seen a continued division, in terms of responsibility j as late as



I

I

,'I"

152

this morning, at least in terms of interpretation about who had the
responsibility in these particular areas of Mkchick\\it, Search, and
Ultra.

What benefits were derived from these programs? , "
. Ms. SIE'\IER. The blast concussion program that was conducted by

the Navy for a year resulted in a 17-page research report, which I ani
informed was a valuable <:ontribution. That researcher has continued

,to,vork in that field,· and that is a field that is of substantial use to the
military, ~causeitinvolves the development of protective headgear.

The proJect to develop data bases for computer access also has a
substantial amount of use. As you know, there is a vast amount of
data about drugs, and their side effects and direct effects, available,
andbeing,aple toacce$S,that information, and retrieve it quickly and

,efficiently is a useful contribution. , " ," '
The only other program that was conducted by the services is the

program at Edgewood with respect to applying this compound to
adhesive substances, and ,vhether that was useful or not would have
to come from the Agency. We were successful in doing what they asked
us to do, which is developing a way of appl~ng it to the adhesive
substance, but whether the use of an adhesIve substance is useful,
we do not know. '
" Senator CUAFEE. It seems to me that in some of these experiments,
the fact that they are not useful, itself, is helpful. A negative answer
can sometimes be of assistance.

The thing that has bothered me a little is, for example, the testing
of this EA-3167 that was being done at Edgewood Arsenal, under
the Army's direction and ",ithout the CIA involvement, at the
beginning, anyway, and it seems to me that recordkeeping in this
whole business seems to have been haphazard, at best. '

Suppose somebody comes &long 5 years from now and thinks that
there might be something to EA-3167? Are they going to start all
over again, or does somebody have a record that shows this was a
failure?

Ms. SIEMER. The records available show what the compound is,
chemically; show what the results were on dogs, guinea pigs, monkeys,
and so on, and so all of the results of that research are available. As
to the application-what . the Central Intelligence Agency made of
whatever was done for this particular application at Edgewood, I do
not know what records are available of that. '

But, the actual results of dog and monkey and mouse experiments­
that is, that the mouse died, or the monkey had particular effects-
1 believe are available. ' .

Senator CUAFEE. Well, it seems to me fairly important to have
this information-you mentioned a retrieval system. It is fairly
important, like we Just said"that you do not go through this all over
again when some bright fellow comes up with the suggestion.

Also, with reference to those two military volunteers that were
discussed-now, was that under CIA, or was that under-I was
going to say "you," but 1 will say the Army I am not sure.

Ms. SIEMER. Well, that is the subject of the current discussion, as
to whose problem it was. It is my conclusion from the documents that
that was a part of the ctA program. I cannot say it any more defini­
tively than Admiral Turner can say it is his conclusion it was a part of
8. DOD program. '

•
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Senator CBAFEE.Thank you very muc'll.
Senator SCBWElltER. Based on your survey of the different projects

that were done through the ,Defartment o.f Defense, I wonder if you
could give us a rough estimate 0 ' how many human subjects were, used
by ~he Department of Defense in these lands of experimentS over this
penod., . ',. '.'" , '

'Now, I aIllnot talking about situations in which the Department of
Defense was merely a conduit for the CIA~Obviously, as you point out
in your statement to us, DOD served as a conduit in a number of
instances. On the other hand, there were some experiments that the
~efense Depa~mentwas r.esponsible for"not.as a conduit,. Could you
give the comnuttee any kind of a rough estunate of the number of
hu.man ~ein~ the.t,!ere involved in these kinds of eJg>eriments during
this penod, m eXJ!enments that the Department of Defense or one of
its branches or subintelligence groups was running? '

Ms. SIE~ER. Yes; I think, Senator, I could give you somesketchy
understanding that I have from the documents. Of these, eight pro­
grams in which there was some military participation, there are four
in which there was human testing, and one in which there was a pos­
sibility of human testing.

The first is the Edgewood Arsenal program that we have been
talking about, and tha.t is this compoundEA-3167.Prior to the
Agency's involvement in 1971, there was testing of that compound in
a ilifferent form and for different purposes at the Holmesburg State
Prison in Pennsylvania. The documents indicate that that may have
involved from 5 to '12 prisoners; one dOcument says 5, another one
says 12. '

There was subsequent testing of that compound at the Edgewood
laboratories involving military volunteers, and that phase of it may
have involved as mariyas 15 persons.

Senator SCBWEIltER. They were witting?
Ms. SIElfER. Yes; they were, Senator, and that was prior to the

Agency's involvement. , .
The Navy project with respect to synthesis of analogs of certain

stimulant~thedocuments do not indicate that that involved human
testing, but it is possible that it did. I am unable to determine whether
it did or did not. 'The relative CIA document indicates that the merits
were going to be determined· on tests on mice. " '

The second program conducted by the Navy, which was the identi­
fication of a nonaddictive ,substitute for codeine, wascamedoutat a
Government agency in Kentucky. We do not have any indication of
how many 'persons that was conducted on, but that was a very sub­
stantial proJ~ct. The Central Intelligence Agency spent over $280,000
on that proJect, and tha.t was an average of, between $34,000 and

. $45,000 a year. So, there may have been a substantial' number of
people involved in that.

Senator SCuWEI:KER. Again, were they witting or unwitting sub-
jects?' , '

Ms. SIElIER. I have no way of telling that. Those records would
be available only from the Agency. This is a program in which we­
that, the Navy-'was only a conduit for the funds.

Senator SCHWEIKER. Is that Dr. Isbell's work that you are talking
about?

Ms. SIElIER. Yes; it is.
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The third is the administration of LSD to human subjects. That
was begun ~ 1952 ~dcompleted in 1956. Our records indicate that
there were SIX knowmgsubJects who were a part of the researchers'·
own staB who were involved in that, and that later on, there were
eight subjects who were Soviet defectors who were tested in Europe-.
I amson:y. That i~ part of project 5. .. . ..

On proJect 4,thiS was done by CIA, and those are the only facts
that we have in our documents.
. On. the 5th, the Navy project which was development o! speech~
mdu~UlItdrugs, .there was a ~t o~ those drugs on e1ght SoViet defec­
tors m Europe m 1952, I think-m August or September of 1952-·
and the test Was allparently a failure, because they could not ~ormu­
late the substance lD a way that the defectors could not taste ·1t and,
therefore, they could not be kept unwitting olthe test. .

Senator KENNEDY. Sometimes I think that might have leaked out
from over-in the.Senate, that speech-inducing drUg.

Ms. SIEMER. That is it. That is what we know from the documents
we have available.

Senator SCHWEIKER. Now, is this work that you have described
pretty well confined to programs. conducte4 in cOD;1lection with the
CIA? In other words, my quest10n also d1rected1tself-and lam
not sure if I have made 1t clear-to non-CIA sponsored work. Are
you including that in your mswer? ...

Ms. SIEMER. No, I am not, Senator. The non-CIA sponsored
work was previously reported -to you in 1975, and you nave our
Inspector General's report on that and that is, so far as we know, a
complete report.

senator SCBWEIKER. OK. Now, in connection with that, a couple
of years ago, we were told by the Defense Depa.rtment that they
would make every effort to contact people who had been used as
subjects of DOD research. I think tllere were several thousands of
people involved, as I recall, at least well over a 1,000, though I cannot
be precise, without checking. The Department was going to make
every effort to contact the people who were tested in the pro~am. I
realiZe that you are new on board and were not involved Wlth this
initially, so my question may be something you have to report back
to us on a little 6it later.

Could you update this committee on whether DOD has been
successful in contacting former subjects of research? "How effective
have the Department's efforts to follow up and inform the subjects
of those tests been? The witnesses at our "previous hearings did, I
believe, make that commitment to us.

Ms. SIEIIER. I do have a report on that for you, Senator. This
report is as of August 22, 1977, which is the date of your original
hearings on this subject. As of that date, we had completed medical
examinations on 127 of the known participants; 176 had been con­
tacted and had sgreed to an examination, but the examination had
not yet been scheduled; 146 had been located, but they had" not
made a decision as yet as to whether to be examined; 22 were de­
ceased, and we were able to find death certificates for 12 of those,
but have other information that 22 of them were deceased; 39 refused
examination, and 177 we are still working on locating.
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Senator SCHWEIKER. I want to compliment you on your testimony.
You certainly have been very direct,specific, and candid with uS~It ,'.
is obvious that you have done your homework and certainly tried to'.
comply with the intent of the, committee's request for testimony in
areas of our responsibility, and we thailkyou for that. . '. , ' ".... .

Senator CHAFEE. Mr. Chairman, iu~t one other question. About
those two military volunteers that were involved in J973~was,there
any followup on them, regardless. of who was.,' re.spo,'.DS1.·b,le fo.,.r., .,th.e
expe,rimentation, either DOD or CIA? . .', .. ..'
. Ms. SIE11E~. It is~~ understanding,.Sena~r, that they are incl~ded
m the followup statistics that I have Just given you. • .

Senator CHAFEE. Now, I iustwonder, out,ofct.¢,ol;ity, would the
results of that examination go back into the file at'Edg~'W9od, so that
the experimentation is then wrapped up and, the documentation on
the experimentation CQlDpleted? . ". '. .' , '

Ms. SIEMER. The followup study is being done as a separate ,study,
but the information developed from it can be accessed through
computers and ,other records by researchers. We have, privacy prob­
lems, and that is, you have to be able to generalize the data, and
cannot transmit data about a specific person. . .

Senator CHAFEE. Thank you. Mr. Cliairman, I would like to add my
congratulations.on the testimony today. You certainly had all the
facts.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, all of us are impressed. You obviously
have personally taken this-and the Department has-as a matter of
very considerable priority and importance,and it is shown by your
faniiliarity with the material and the responsiveness to the questions.

Ms. SIEMER. Thank you, Senator. " .
[The following material was submitted for the record:] .

•
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Septer.~er 20, 1977

!io:lorable Edward H. ' Kennedy
Gnited States Senate
C~ai~, Senate Subcommittee on

Eaa1th,& Scientific ?esearch
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chai...--=an:

Your letter to the SecretarJ of Defense of August 10 •
1977 recuested all classified and unclassified co~~ents

relatinqina:lywayto ~u::lan e~eri..:entat:ion in c9nnection
with Central. Intel.ligence Agency projects casignated by the
coce Hords~·IKSZi\RCH, !'1AOF':'~1 and I·~~C3ICXtaT.

Pu:suant to that request, the O:ficB of General Counsel
cocrdinatcd a search of the files r:tainbined by the Ar::ly,
Havy and Air ;crce fror.l1950 to t.~e present. That search
'\;as cOl':1?leted on Septe::lber 15, 1977 Cl..'1d arnet!1orandum ~as

pr~pared for the Secretary s~~arizing~le results.

I have enclosed a copy of that ~2~ran~~ ~~d co?ies of
each of the doc~»ants r3tricved ir~ Depar~~nt of'ne=anse
fil~s. It appears fr~ the available doc~~ents that pro­
j~cts M:{SEAo.~C'.d, ~'Lf.\OF':n-r ~~d :,L,caIC:~tn:'1' were direct:ec, con­
trolled and funded by the Central Intellis-ence ~'\genC".!. ~!uch

of h~e participation of the milit~ry eepart~ents ~as 301ely
as a conduit of funds fr~ tha Central Intelligence ~gancy

to outsida ccntracto:s. A substantial a~ount of tr~s

j?articipation ~';,as tcr:::inated i:1 the 1950's a.~d1geO'3. The
remaining activity was te~natedno late~ thaD 1973.

A12 of the ~litarJ depart=ent docUQants identified in
Appendices A and a have been decl.assif1ed. The t!er.1orandum
rsfersto and appends certain CentrillIntelligence Agency
docucents that have not been declassified. If the Agency
decla3s1fies those docu=ents, ~~e ~emorandum should also be
declassified.

'If the Subcommittee requires further information or
asSistiU].ce in this I:latter, please let r!'.e knOW'.

Sincerely,

Deanne C. Sierner
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GcNiUL COUNSEL OF THE DIPAltTMENT OF DEFENSE

WASNINGTON, o. C, 20JOI

September 20, 1977

M.&.y'ORANDUM FOR THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

SUBJECT:, ExperimentationProqrams Conducted by the
Department of Defense That Had CIA Sponsor­
ship or Participation and That Involved the
Administration to Human Subjects of Drugs
Intended for Mind-control or Behavior­
modification Purposes' . '

On August 8, 1977 you requested that the Office of
General Counsel coordinate a search of oepart.ment of Defense
records to determine the extent of Department of Defense
participation in three projects identified by the Director
of Central Intelligence on August 3,1977 as including the
administration of drugs to human subjects for mind-control
or behavior-modification purposes. In addition, you,
requested that the search attempt to identify any other
project conducted or participated in by the Depart.mentof
Defense in which there was any Central Intelligence Agency
involvement and which included the administration of drugs
to human subjects for mind-control or behavior-modification
purposes. That search was conducted during the period
August 15,1977 through September 15, 1977 ancl covered t.'le
records of the Military Departments from 1950 to the
present.

The results of the.search indicate that there were three
such pxograms in which the Army participated over the period
1969 to 1973; five such programs in which the Navy partici­
pated over the period 1947 to 1973; and no such proqrams in
which the Air Force participated. In four 'of these eig~t

programs the Department of Defens. participation was limited
to channeling funds to outsid~contractor~ in order that the
sponsorship of the Central Intelligence Agency be cov~red.·

In two of the remaining'four programs there was no testing
on human SUbjects. Four of the programs were terminated in
the 1950'$ or early 1960's and the remainder were terminated
in 1973.

~
~

~
i:' ~r.

~
:;

il ;J
,!

""-

~
:l

g f~
,

!I
~

~
~

,<:; ~~

Ii. ~
~;
s
~:

~
~:
;:.-:

z: fJ
it
~

~
~

~ ~L
~
~

~
~
:~.

'i,;

Ja-",'

.'i

J
\\

J
il
~
;,

"

~
:,1

'~ :(;"
~l,

~.
l~

~

~ ~.'

~,l
~

J ~..::",
L;

J
~
~,

c
~i

'".' i~

j
t

~
~;\ ~

~, ; Ii

:1
~i

[j l'
~,< f,'

~~~;.-

!.J



,
I

.. :i'

158

2

It appears from the documents that the three codeword
projects of the Central Intelligence AgenCy identified by
the Director in.his testimony as basically Department of
Defense projects were, in fact, planned, directed and
controlled by the Central Intelligence Agencr. Each of
these projects and the participation of. the military
services is described below.

r. Codeword Projects Identified by the Central Intelliqence
Agency

In testimony on August 3, 1977, before a joint session
of the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence and the Senate
Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research, the Director .
of Central Intelligence reported that the Central Intelligence
Agency had located a number of boxe~of documents, consisting
largely of financial records,.relating to experiments using
human subjects in which drug. were tested for mind-control and
behavior-modification purposes. The Director testified that
it appeared that three of ~e projects described by these
documents -- projec~ designated MKSEARCH, MKOFTEN and .
MKCHICKWIT -- were Department of DefenSe programs with which
the Central Intelligence Agency had had some contact. The
Director also described three other projects --designated
MKULTRA, MKDELTA and MKNAOMI -- which were primarily Central
Intelligence Agency projects but which might have had some
Department of Defense involvement.

It appears from the available documents that these
projects cover subject matters as foliows:

MKDELTA: This was apparently the first project
established by CIA in OctOber, 1952, for the
use of biochemicals in clandestine operations.
It may never have been implemented operationally.

MKULTRA: This was a successor project to MKDELTA
established in April,. 1953, and terminating some
time in the late 1960'S, .probably after 1966.
This program considered various means of control­
ling human behavior. DrUgs were only one aspect
of this activity.

MKNAOMI: This project began in the 1950's and was
terminated, at least with respect to biological
projects, in 1969. This may have been a successor

. _.~_._.-c-.._ ..• ~~~. ft
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project to MKDELTA•.. Its' purpose was to
stockpile severely incapacitating and
lethal materials, and to develop gadgetry
for the dissemination of these materials.

MKSEARCH: This was apparently a successor
project to MKULTRA, which began in 1965
and was terminated in 1973. The objective
of the project was to develop a capability
to manipulate human behavior in a predict­
able mann~r throughtbe use of drugs •

MKCHICKWIT or CHICKWIT: . This was apparently
a.part of the MKSEARCHprogram. Its
objective was to identify new drug',
de:velopments in Europe and Asia and to
obtain information and samples.

MK~FTEN or OFTEN: T~iswas also apparently
a part of the MKSEARCB project. Its
objective was to test the behavioral and
toxicoloqicaleffects of certain drugs
on animals and humans.

Beginning c>n August 4, 1977, Army .and Navy investigators
undertook a search of the boxes of Central Intelligence
Agency records identified by the CIA code words OFTEN and

'CHICKWIT in order to locate documents relevant to possible
Department of Defense involvement in these projects. On
September 7, 1977, the Agency permitted DoD representatives
to search additional boxes containing MKULTRA records. Both
sets of materials consisted of approvals of advances of funds,
vouchers and accounting records relating to these projects.

II. Army ~=~qrams

It appears from the available documents that the Army was
involved in one aspect of the Central Intelligence Agency
project desiqnated as MKCHICXWIT and two aspects of a counter­
part project desiqnated as MKOFTEN. The document search is
described in section A below, and each of the Army proqrams
is described in section B below.

A. Records searched

The search of Army records was coordinated by the Director
of the Staff. The search included the files at the Edgewood
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Arsenal Research Laboratories, the Dugway Proving Groun4s,
the Department of Defense Investigative Service (with respect
to the Special operations Division at Fort Detrick), the
Department of the Army Inspector. General, the Army activity
in the U.S. Biological Warfare Program, and the Army
Intelligence Agency.

B. Programs identified

(l) Identification of new drugs with behavioral
effects

This project began in 1967 and was terJi\inated in 1973.
It was carried out primarily by a contractor in California.
The project was apparently funded jointly by the Army,
through Edgewood Arsenal Research Laboratories, and the
Central Intelligence Agency. The funds contributed by the
Agency were used by Edgewood for payments to a private
contractor. This project was a part of the project
designated as MKCHICKWIT.

This project was involved solely with the collection
of information. No testing on human subjects was conducted.
The Central Intelligence Agency apparently provided $12,084
in 1967 and $5,0~0 in 1969 for this project. The extent of
the Army's financial contribution to this project is unknown.

(2) Databases on evaluation of pharmacological
products

This project apparently began in 1968 and was completed
by 1971. It was carried out by the Edgewood Arsenal Research
Laboratories. The Central Intelligence Agency transferred
funds to the Army for this purpose in 1968, 1970 and 1971.
This project was a part of the project desiqnated as MKOFTEN.

Zdgewood created data bases for computer use with respect
to information on pharmacological products. These included
human clinical data obtained from volunteer subjects in other
Edgewood projects, not connected with the Central Intelligence
Agency. These data bases were acquired by the Agency in an
effort to enhance its computer capability to detect and
nullify manipulation of U.S. personnel by means of these
materials. The two data bases provided by EdgewOOd, arising
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out oE its work, were supplemented by three other data bases
created by other contractors or the Agency. V

This pr6jcci involved only the transfer of inforrnatio~

t.o computer usable :orm. No testing on human subjects \-1<15

conducted. The amount of funding is not known.

(3) Determination of clinical effects of a
glycolate class chemical

This project began in 1971 and was tertninated in 1973 •
It was carried out by the Edgewood Arsenal Research Labora­
tories and was funded by the Central Intelligence Agency.
This project was a part of the project design~ted as ~~OFTEN.

It appears from the available documents that Edgewood
had been testing a number 6fincapacitating agents in its
own programs without Central Intelligence Agency participation.
Edgewood identified a compound designated as EAt3l67 as
particularly effective and tested itQn animals. Edgewood
also engaged in clinical testing on human volunteers at the
Holmesburg State Prison in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, using
prisoners as test subjects and at the Edgewood laboratories
using military personnel as test subjec~s. It appears that
all of the test subjects were volunteers and that stringent
medical safeguards and followup procedures were used.

In 1971, the Central Intelligence Agency reviewed prior
Edgewood work and identified EA,3167 as relevant to the
~mOFTEN program. The Agency set up a joint effort with
Edgewood to pursue further testing of this compound. In
1971. the Agency transferred to Edgewo6d $37,000 for this
purpose. Most of the testing under CIA. spOnsors~ip was with
animals. The primary effort was t6 determine-whether EM3l67
could be used effec::tivelyif applied to the sk':'n.through some
type of adhesive tape~ There was only· one experiment that
involved human subjects. In June, 1973, two military volunteers
were apparently tested using EA'3167~ The documents do not
give any details with respect to these tests.

*/ The Navy contributed a similar data base to the MKOFTEN
~roject but it appears from ~he available documents that the
work 'to create the data base was undertaken as an independent
Navy project not designed for any CIA use, and that there was
no transfer of CIA funds to the Navy for this purpose. .
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C. Docu6ents released

The Army h~s identified nine documents related to the
programs described in Section B. A list identifying those
documents is set out in Appendix A.

III. Navy Programs

It appears from the available ,documents that the ~avy was
not involved in any aspect of the Central Intelligence Agency
projects designatedMKSEARCH and MKCHIC~iIT. It appears that
the Navy did act as a financial intermediary through which the
Central Intelligence Agency dealt with an outside contractor
that 'conducted one research effort that was apart of the
l-lROFTEN project. It also appears that the Navy conducted,
directly or through contractors, five programs. in which there
was Central Intelligence Agency sponsorship or participation
and which included the administration of drugs to human sub­
jects for mind~control or behavior-modification purposes. The
records that were searched are described in section A below.
Each of the projects discovered is described in sectionB
below.

A. Records Searched

The Special Assistant to the Secretary of the Navy
coordinated the search of Navy records. The search covered
archival material with respect to the activities of the
Office of Naval Intelligence, Bureau of Medicine and Surgery,
and the Office of Naval Research.

B. Programs identified

(1) Synthesis of analogs of certain central
nervous system st~ulants

This project began in 1971 and was terminated in January,'
1973. It was performed by a contractor located in Massachusetts.
The involvement of the Navy was only as a conduit for funds
between the contractor and the Central Intelligence Agency.
Some of the funding documen~s identify this project as a part
of project OFTEN.

In December, 1970, the contractor contacted the Central
Intelligence Agency project officer directly and suggested
research work on two types of drugs: analogs of DOPA and
dopamine and analogs of picrotoxin. After the work was
undertaken, the contractor added a third aspect, the study of
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analogs of the hallucinogen ibog.line. In March, 1972, the
contractor suggested enlarging the scope of the work to include
narcotic antagonists or blocking. agents. One.documentindi­
cates that "The overall objective of these studies is to
synthesize new classes of pharmocologically active drugs
affecting the central nervous system so as to evaluate their
mOdification of man's behavior." (Doc. NO. CIA-I.) The
purpose of creating analogs, rather than using the parent
cornpounds, was to find drugs "which will be mQre. specific in
action as well as more reliable." (Doc. No. CIA~2.)

The Central Intelligence Agency may have transmitted as
much as $117,938 for this project.to the Office of Naval
Research during the period February 26, 19i1 through June 23,
1972. The Central Intelligence Agency authorization documen=
stated: "This project is funded through the Office of Nava!
Research•. This arrangement protects the Agency's association
with this area of research and provides the contractor with
credible sponsorship. The work will be unclassified, but
Agency association will be confidential." (DOC. No. CIA-l, 3.)

There is no indication in the documen~s available to
the Navy that human testing was performed by the researchers.
One of the documents reports: "The relative merits of the
synthetic compounds will be determined in mice, and informa­
tion as to the underlying biochemical basis for the observed
pharmacological activities will be deduced from the compara­
tive effects of the various compounds." (Doc. NO. CIA~a.)

One of the researcher's progress reports indicates an
intention to publishthe re9ults of the first phase of this
work, on analogs of DOPA and dopamine, ata professional
meeting in the fall of 1972 but there is no indication that
pUblication was accomplished. (Doc. No. N-2.)

(2) Identification of nonaddictive substitute for
codeine

This project began in 1954 and was continued at least
until 1964. It was per~o~ed at the. facilities of another
government agency located in Kentueky. The involvement of
the Navy was only as a conduit for f~U\ds between the Central
Intelligence Agen~y and a researcher who was associated with
a federal gOvernment agency. One of the funding doc~~ents

identifies this as part of project MKPILOT•
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According to the information aV3ilable to the Navy, the
purpose of the project was to find a nonaddictive substitute
for codeine. The work was done at the Addictive Research
Center, U.S. Public Health Service Hospital, in Lexington,
Kentucky. It is unclear from the information available
to the Navy whether the researcher was an independent scien­
tist using governmentfac:iilities or a government employee.

It appears that the researcher tested some 800 compo~nds
on addicted patients. There is no.indication in the documents
as t9 the number of persons involved or the compounds tested.
Three .. compounds wet::e.retained and .. all are now common drugs:
darvonwhich is used as a pain killer; dextromethorphan which
is used in cough syrup: and lomotil which is used'as an
antidiarrhea drug. -

The Central Intelligence Agency transferred at least
$282,215 to the Office of Naval Research for this program
with instructions to make the funds available to the researcher
at the U.S. Public Health Service Hospital. The project costs
appear to have been between $34,000 and $45,000 per year.
These documents specify that "the interest of CIA in this
project is classified Secret and is not to. be revealed •••• n

(~., Doc. No. N-18.)

(3) Identification of effects of blast concussion

This project began in October, 1954 and was terminated,
at least with respect to the Navy, in December, 1955. It was
performed by a contractor located in California. The involve­
ment of the Navy \iaS primarily as a conduit of funds from the
Central Intelligence Agency to the contractor.·. A small amount
of Navy funds may also have been used for this contract. In
December, 1955 this project was terminated as far as the Navy
involvement was concerned and it thereafter apparently became
subproject S4 of the MK~LTRA project.

While the Navy was invoived with this project it did not
include any drug testing and apparently did not include any
testing on humans. The contractor was investigating a new
theory of the dynamics of brain concussion. Fluid-filled
flasks were used to measure the effect of blast impacts from
a 2 1/2 lb. charge of dynamite 10 feet away. The results
of th~s work were published in 1957 in a 17-page report
entitled "On the Impact Thresholds of Brain Concussion."
(Doc. N-19.)
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The Central Intelligence Agency transferred $20,000 to
the Office .0f.Naval Research for use on this project. The
Office of Naval Research may ha~!e contributed as much as
$5,000 of its own funds to this. project.

In December, 1955, the contractor submitted a proposal
for a continuation of the research for 1956. In that
proposal tQe c~ntractor pointed out that brain concussion "is
always followed by amne$ia for the actual moment of the
accident" and suggested that "if a technique were devised to
induce,brain concussion with0\ltgivingeither advance warping
or causing. external physical trauma, the person upon :r~covery

would be unable to recall what had happened to him. Under
these conditions the same technique of producing the
concussion could be re-used many times without disclosure of
its nature." (Doc. No. CIA-4.) In discussing the techniques
envisioned, the contractor described non-drug mean. for
inducing concussion, but went on to describe a technique for
providing immunity to concussion that "involves the introduction
of a small quantity of gas, approximately 1 cc, into the spinal
cord." (Doc. No. CIA-4.)

When this project proposal was received, CIA decided to
convert it to the MKULTRA project rather than using the Navy
as a conduit for funds. A memorandum dated January 10, 1956
explained:

The first year's work on this program
was financed through the Navy for several
reasons ••••

When [the contractor} was cleared and
informed of our true interests in this
research, the whole sc~~e of the project
changed, and it became apparent that
developments might. be expected in the
second year which. would make it impossi-
ble to operate the program securely under
the previous cover. Specifically, human
experiments of a type not easily justifiable
on medical-therapeutic grounds would be
involved••• ~

For the reasons given above and because
this project in a general way will begin to
become involved in the subjects of interro­
gation and some aspects of brain-wa~hing,
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TSS!CD has decided that it should be funded
through project l1KULTRA rather than by less
secure r::ethods. .

(Doc. No. CIA-S.) The project thereafter b~came subprojec=
54 of the MKULTRA project and there is no indication of furt~er

inVolvement by the Navy.

(4) Administration of LSD to human subjects

This project began in 1952 and was apparently completed
by 1956. It was performed by a researcher located in New York.
Navy is listed '.as a sponsor in only one CIA document prepared
at a later date, and not otherwise corroborated. If Navy was
inv..<tved, it was solely as a conduit for funds between the
Central Intelligence Agency and the researcher. This project
has been identified as subprojects 7, 27 and 40 of the
MKULTRA project.

(5) Development and :administration of speech­
inducing drugs

This ~roject apparently began in 1947 and ended in 1953.
It was performed primarily by a contractor located in New
York and, in one aspect, by the Navy at a location in Europe.
The involvement of the Central Intelligence Agency was appar­
ently only as an interested observer. The project was funded
by the Navy through the Naval Medical Research Institute.
The Central Intelligence Agency records of this project are
apparently in the BLUEBIRD and ARTICHOKE project files.

The Navy arranged in 1950 to obtain marijuana and heroin
from the FBI for use in experiments and entered a contract
with a researcher in Np.~ York to develop drugs ~nd instrumen­
tation for use in interrogation of prisoners of war, defectors
and similar persons. The security cover for the project was.
a study of motion sickness. The study began with six of the
researcher's staff as knowing volunteers. The project was
expanded to cover barbituates and benzedrine. Other sub­
stances were evaluated.

In August, 1952 ~he Office of Naval Intelligence informed
the Central Intelligence Agency that it had developed drugs
that might have the desired characteristics and was about to
test them on human subjects who would be unaware of the test.
The drugs were administered to about eight SUbjects, each of
whom was a Soviet defector, and each test was done in Europe
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in September, 1952. The tests were apparently not satisfac­
to~y because the drugs used had such a bitter taste that it was
not possible to keep the human sUbjects from knowing abci".1t
the test. .

By September, 1952 it was apparent that this ?roject was
not producing useful results arid the Navy began to consider
ending it. By 1953 most work had apparently been phased out.

C. oocumentil released

The Navy has identified 42 dq~uments which are related
to the programs d~scribed in section B. A list identifying
those documents is se~ out irt AppendixB.

IV. Air Force Programs

It appears from the available doctimentsthat the Air
Force was not involved in any aspect of the Central Intelli­
gence Agency projects designated MKSEARCH, ,MKOFTEN and
MKCHICKWIT. It also appears that the-Air Force was not
involVed in any program in which there was Central Intelligence
Agency sponsorship or participation and which included the
administration of drugs to human subjects for mind-control
or behavior~modificationpurposes.

A. Reco~ds searched

The search was conducted by the Office of the Assistant
Secretary of the Air Force for Research, Development and.
Logistics. The Air Staff offices in which records were
searched are: The Surgeon General, the Deputy Chief of Staff
for Research and Development, the Air Force Office of Special
Investigations, and the Air Force Intelligence Service.

B. Programs identified

There were no records or information found relating to
projects designated MKSEARCH, MKOFTEN orMKCHICKWIT or
corresponding to the description of the subject matter of
those projects available through Central Intelligence Agency
files. '
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There were no documents or information f~hnd indicating
any CIA involvement in any experimentation program conducted·
by the Air Force that included administration of· drugs to
human subjects •

C. Documents released

None.

VI. Current PrograJDs ..

There are no programs currently maintained by any
Department of Defense component Or contractor involving
dJ;:ug testing on human sUbjects in which the Central Intelli­
qenceAgeney is in anyway involved.

All current Department of Defense programs involving the
use of investigational drugs on humans, including its contrAc~

tor programs, have been approved by the Food and Drug Adminis­
tration.

I

I
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Editor's Note: Due to the voluminous content or the appendixes
ineriUoned iI: th~s memorandum. and in the.interest of eco.nolily.
the material vas retained in the files of the. subcolIDDlttee.•
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Senator KENNEDY. We appreciate your testimony. We will try and
work, withoutt~ a lot more of your time-I am sure you have very
m:n: important things-just to try and resolve the basic kinds of
co .cts, so that in our report, we are able, to the extent that we can,
to ]!ut some of these matters to rest. '

You have been very, very respon~ive and very helpful to the com-
mittee, and we appreciate your presence here. " ,

Senator CHAFEE. Maintaining the high standards of the Department
of Defense.

Senator KENNEDY. We will recess and gather in the anteroom in
order to hear from Dr. Gottlieb.

[Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.]
[The hearing was reconvened in theanterooiD..]
Senator KENNEDY. We will come to order.
I would ask if you would be kind enough to rise.- '.
Do you swear the testimony you will give is the trUth, the whole

truth, so help you, God?' ,
Dr. GO'r1'LIEB. I do.
Mr. LENZNEB. I wanted to say, on behalf of Dr. Gottlieb, how much

we appreciate the courtesies that the committee has extended in
responaing to his health and cardiac problems. I also want to ~!press

our appreciation to the committee staff, to Dr. Horowitz, Walter
Sheridan, and Jim Mitchie for the assistance they have :provided in
reviewing the materials that the committee asked us to renew prior to
Dr. Gottlieb's testimony.

The doctor has got a brief statement he would like to read with the
committee's permission because I think it helpsJplace in perspective
some of the issues we believe the committee is interested in pursuing.

Senator KENNEDY. The record will show that Dr. Gottlieb has been
sworn, and the attome)", Mr. Lenzner, has indicated that Dr. Gottlieb
would like to read his statement. Then we will get into the question
period.

Dr. Gottlieb.

STATEMENT OF Sm:REY GOTTLIEB, M.D., FORMER CIA AGEn, AC­
COXPABIED BY TERRY F. tENZER, ESQ., WALD, lIAltKRADER &
ROSS, WASHIRGTOlf, D.C.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My name is Sidney Gottlieb and I reside in Cali­
fornia. I am appea.rihg at thishe~ as I have appeared in others in
the past, voluntarily and prepared to offer whatever constructive
testimony made possible by my background and remembrance of
things past.

I would like to first comment on project MKULTRA.
To the best of my recollection, several research inquiries-which

much later came to be organized under the cryptonym MKULTRA­
were be~n in abou~ 1952. Th~ir purpo~ ~as to inves~igate whether
and how It was pOSSible to modify an mdiVldual's behaVior by convert
means. The context in which this investigation was started was that of
the height of the cold war with the Korean war just winding down;
with the CIA organizing its resources to liberate Eastern Europe by
paramilitary means; and with the threat of Soviet a~gression very
real and tangible, as exemplified by the recent Berlin aIrlift.
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In the judgment of the CIA, there Wa.s tangible evidence that both
the Soviets and the Red Chinese might be using techniques of altering
human behavior which w":re not understood by the United States
and which would have implications of national survival iIi the context
of national securitycon<;ernsat that time. It was felt to be mandatory
and of the utmost urgency for ourinte!Jigence organization to estab-
lish what waS possible in this field on a high priority basis. .

To mention just a Jew examples, there was a concern about the
~parent manipulated conversions of Americans interned in Red
China for a very short time; there was also a concern about apparently
irrational remarks. made by a senior American diplomat returning
from the Soviet Union; perhaps most immediate and ~ent in,our
m.i:nds was the appa.rentbuyingupof the world supply of,atthat
time, little-known new psychogenic. material LSD; .. lastly, there was
a ~o~ li!>rary .of. documented~. instan~. of routine use'~Y ~he
SoVIet secunty SerVIces of covertly adlDlIllStei-ed drugs. ThiS. list,
by the way, has grown and been added tQ up to the time I left the CIA.

I accept full responsibility for my own role in' these activities, in"
relation to what my position in the CIA implied, as to my level of
responsibility as it changed over the years. At theoutset,in the period
1.9~~-57, I was.he¥ of a branchofa c!iyiSion char~ed with the respon­
Sibility of looking mtothe matters. wDlch I described above. I set up
and handled SOIue projects myself, and supervised and administered
other CIA employees monitoring other projects. As the years went
on and I assumed broader responsibilities, my personal involvement in
the projects lessened. Thus, my involvement was most direct in the
Deriod 1951-57.

From 1957 to the' end of 1960, I was not directly involved at all,
being ,assigned to other matters. I was stationed overseas 1957-59,
and was assigned to another unit in headquarters in the period 1959
to the end of 1960. Late in 1960, I returned to TSD to become Chief
of the Research. and Development component; in 1962" I became
Deputy Chief of TSD; and from 1966 to 1973, I '":Vas Chief of TSD. I
retired from the CIA on June 30, 1973. I want to stress, however, that
a policy review of project MKULTRA and all of the Pi"ojects I w.as
connected with took place at least once a year during MKULTRA
a~tive period, which I remember as 1952-65. In addition,as each
project was funded, approval in writing at least two levels above mine
were required in all reSearch and development activities. "

, Project names, like Artichoke and Bluebird, have been mentioned
in the press, associated with In'yname. My remembrance is that

, Project Artichoke was managed by the Office of Security and that I
had no direct or indirect responsibility for it, although I became
aware of its existence and general nature over the years. Project
Blu~bird, as I remember it,.was al~ an Office of SeclJ!ity concel!.t,
possibly never actually realized, which later evolved mto a TSD­
sponsor.ed activity 10C?~ into brl!~~wlLShing,and ultiulately included
the Society for InvestIgation of Huiifan Ecology.

One unusual project started in 1952 and continued until about 1965
was an an:angement o!iginally set up by me with the Bureau of
N8J'Cotics~ In this regard, I have previously furnished my recollections
of this matter during my 40-oda hours of testimony to the Senate
Select Committee on Intelligence--I did not mean to say that the
testimony was odd-but I am glad to discuss these matters again with
this committee.
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The origin of this Bureau of Narcotics activity rested in my becom­
!Jlg aware, thJ:ough read~ OSS. r~~arch files of, aninvest~ation
mto the behaVlor,;,altemating possIbilIties of Tetrohydrocannabmol,a. .
synthetic material related to the naturally active constituent of mati~ .
h uana, I was a.ble to contactaJi officer of the Bureau of Narcoties who'
hadpa.nicipated firsthand in theOSS investigations. With him, Imade
an arrangement, funded by the CIA, whereby he would covertly ad,;,
minister chemical materials to unwitting' people. The Bureau of
Narcotics, through this individual, had their own interest in deter­
m~ whether .chemical materials could be used·to elicitor validate· ... ,
information obtained from drug informants. The arrangement would
benefit theClA's program in .that information would' be obtained,

. unobtainable in any other way, on the effects of these materials used in
situations dosely resembling those in actual operations.

I h~veno person!Ll. awarene..czs of specific individuals to whom these
matenals were admmIStered. To the.best of my knowledge and·remem­
brance,the ma.terials a~minis~red in th~ ~eat majority of cases under
the Bureau of Narcotics project were LSD. and Meretran. I do not
have detailed information on the exact number of individuals in­
volved, but the impression I have is that the number involv:ed wa.s·
between 20 and 50 individuals over the years of theproiect. .'

If lInight interject here, that impression remains after studying
carefully the files that your staff made available tome. .'

I would like to add that the Bureau of Narcotics project was the
only one of its kind in the sense of tryfug to gain urgently needed in­
formation in the administration of materi81s in an operationalcont-ext.
Although it has drawn considerable attention in tlie news media, be­
cause of its unusual nature, it was actually a very small part· of an
overall program .which took place in more conventional project, in the
more normal setting of universities and laboratories, as bomeout by
the r~cords s~own ~ me by the committee staff. . .' .

This cOmlDlttee mIght be mterested to know that the total amount
of money spent on everything related to MKULTRA was limited to
10 percen~ of the total rese~ch done ~~TSD~ To my reme~~!anc~,
at the heIght of the spending on MKULTRA~related actiVItIes, It
never even reached this percentage. . .

The great bulk of the research done under the general umbrella,of
the Project MKULTRA took place in academic and other research
~et~~gs. T~ese p'rojectsalmost always repre~ente~ work that the
mdiVlduaI mvesngatorswould have been domg m any case. The
agency's role was to provitie the funds and, in many cases, provide
access to the investigator if specific interpretation of his results in
terms of out interests were needed. To my recollection, in every case,'
the results of the related research were published. I should add "where
approp'riate." I cannot testify that everybody published everything,.
thq did. '.

The degree Qfwittinpless of the principal investigators on these
projects varied depending on whether we judged his knowledge of
our specific interests to be necessary inproVlding useful results to us.
Thus, many _projects were established in which the principal investi­
ftator was fully knowledgeable of who we were and exactly what our
~terests in the researcli were. Others were simply provided funds
through a covert organization and bad no idea of ultimate CIA
sponsorship.
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The detzreeto -which individuals others than the principal investi­
gator needed to be witting of the agency's connection to the research
varied. It was generally le~tto. the p~incipal investigato! to advise .us
as to whether anyone else-melther his resetp"ch tem or m the admm­
istrative part of the university or research organization needed to be
made witting to the agency's relationship. To the best of my remem­
brance, although for general- security reasons we were eager to keep
this kind of· information -to It. minimuril,we went along with the
principal inv~tigator's desires and cleared and briefed whomever
he felt was necess~. - - - - _- - -

The ~enera~ subject o!why we felt it ~ne~ary to use funding
mechamsms like the Society for-the InvestIgation of Human Ecology
or the Geschickter Fund for Medical Research needs some comment. -
This involves the more general question of why we felt aU ofthis re­
search needed to be kept secret insofar as Agency sponsorship was
concerned. The reason, however, it may seem with the benefit of
hindsight, was that we felt any potential enemies of this country
would be greatly benefited in their own possible future aggressive acts
against tlie United States if they were forewarned as to what the
nature and progress of our research in this field was. -
T~e largest overall pic.ture that can be .Jl:~ven.of th~s I!TOUp of aca..;

demIc and other form81 research undertaking IS that they were an
att~mpt to harness th~ academic and research. cotnmunity of ~he
Umted States to prOVIde badly needed -answers to some pressmg
national security problems, in the shortest possible time, without
alerting potential enemies to the U.S. Government's interest in these
matters.

In aU cases, research results were published through -the normal
overt channels for publication of medical and physiological research.
I would like to remind the members of the committee· that at this
point in history the amount of available reliable data on LSD and
similar materials was essentially nil. -

~ -~det:stand from r~adingn~wspa'per ~cco~nts _that one o.f the
pnnClpal mterests of this cODlIDlttee m this kind of research IS the_
degree of protection that was afforded to the- subjects used in -those
e~eri.mentswherehumans\lbiects'were used. As far as the Bureau of
Narcotics project is concerned, myimpre~ion was there was no ad­
vance kn.oWledfe. or protectioIl of the indiViduals concerned. The
only comment would like to m~e on this is that, harsh as it ma.y
seem·in-retrospect, it was felt that in an issue where national survival
might be concerned~ such a procedure. and such a risk was a reason­
able one to take. I would like to remind the committee again that,
as far as those of us who participated in this work were concerned,
this country was involvedm a real covert war in the sense that the
cold war spilled over into intelligence activities.

Insofar as protection of individuals in the bulk of this work, as
rep~esented by formal research projects, is concerned, th~ .mat.ter
of informed consent and protection to the volunteers partlclpatmg
was left to each investigator according to the standards that either
he or his institution felt were appropriate to the situtation. Our
general feeling was that if we chose reputable andresponsibleinvesti­
gators, appropriate standards in this -area would be used. I think,
in general, the procedures actually used in these experiments were
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representative of what was considered to be adequate safeguards
at the, time. ' '

I niight, add I fu']y realize thQSe standardshll.ve chan~d since, then.
A comment should, be made on the kind of interest that the agency

had in these matters and how it may have changed over the years.
The qriginalimpetus for the work, as mentioned above, was the con­
cern that aggressive use of behavior-altering techniques against this
couritryby itsenemies.Althou~hthis remained a continuing and
probably primary focus in the history of these projects, the ,agen,cy
did become interested in the potential use of behavior modification.
techniques in unforeseen circumstances that might occur in the future.

It is undoubtedly true that some of these ,research activities were
continued into the middle or late 1960's when, in 100kiIigbackward
now~ the real possibility of their successful and effective use either
against us or by us was very low. In fact, 1 remember writing a report

:.- when I waS on detached assignment with another unit in theclandes­
tine ser,'vices in about 1961 Which,,'con,cluded, that the potential ef­
fectiveness of these techniques and the inclination of American in­
telligence officers to use them was limited. The only reasOJis I can
provide now for the continuance of a small number of these activ­
Ities was that we felt we needed to be more certain than we were
of these negative results and also that we felt a need to maintain
contact with individuals knowled~eablein these fields to keep our­
selves abreast of what, was happemng. '

I might add that I left out here, and I will freely admit t.o , certain
arilountof bureaucratic inertia that always iakesplace in the shutting
off an ongoing activity. That certainly was a factor.

In conclusion, I woUld like. to cOlIlment on three things which trouble
me very much, about the situation I find myself in.

:First, there have been many references in the press to- attemp.ts by
me to avoid testifyin~. These alleg,a,tions are without an)': basis in f,a,ct,
either in terms of "hiding" or miking myself ~available' to congres­
sional committees.

In the case of my testimony before the Church committee in 1975,
I voluntarily and immediately returned from India as soon as I was
made aware at the missionary hospital, where, I was perCormingvol­
unta~ services, that I might be needed. I have been available lor all
legitimate inquiries at all times through my counsel. '"

Second, I feel victimized and I am ap~alled at the CIA's policy,
w~u:rein someone or some group selectively pin~oints mI name by
failing to delete it from documents released under the Freedom of
Information Act without any permis$ion from me. That is, my name
is selectively left on released documents where all or most others are
deleted. I have a great concern for past, present, and future employees
of the CIA involved in sensitive, difficUlt, and potentially misunder­
stood work, as this policy of selective disclosure of individuals' names
gets ap~lied to them. I am sincerely concerned that the CIA's ability
to recruit clandestine assets in the future would be severely impaired.

Third, my concern is for the reputations of the many individuals
not employees of the agency, in academic and professional life who,
for the most patriotic and constructive of reasons, and gtlaranteed
both by myself and the Agency of confidentiality and nondisclosure,
chose to assist the. Agency in its research. efforts over the past years.
By now, in today's climate, the association in the news media of any
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name in the academic or professional world with CIA brings immediate
and au!'Omatic.negative connotatio~s and irreparab~y dam~s the.u
reputations. With regard to mytestlmony, I ho~ this comnuttee Vlill
understand my reluctance, except when absolutely essential, to men­
tion othernames. I &01 desirous and willing to share my knowledge of
matters of interest to the committee that I have in my memory but,
whatever the CIA's ~liciesmaybe on this matter, I feel it is a point
of personal responsiliility to honor the commitment of confidentiality
that 1 feel tow8.rd these individuals and not to be a party to further
damage their reputationS.
. In summary, I would like this committee to know that I considered
all this work-at the tUne it was done and in the context of circum­
stances that were extant in that period-to be extremely unpleasant,
extremely d~cult, extrem~fizsensiti,:e ~utt above all, to be. extremely
urgent and lDlportant. Ire' e that It IS difficult to reconstruct those
times and that atmosphere today in this room.

Another thought tliat I woll1d like to leave you with is that should
the course of recent history have been slightly different from what
it was, I can easily imagine a congressional committee being extremely
critical of the agency for notha~ done in",estJgations of this natUTe.

At this point, with. your permission, I would like to interject two or
three incidents very briefly to illustrate this point if you Will permit

·ili~ .
Senator KENNEDY. Fine.
Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. I did not write them here because they were not

recalled. One is on at least two occasions in the past, I and an associate
of mine briefed the physician of the then President of the United
States on the inherent dangers and alerted them as to what to look
for should a covert attack against the President of this nature be
made.' .

The second J?oint involves an incident that happened not too
long ago where, m connection with a Presidential visit to a potentially
hostile coun~, is the best way I can say it, the physician along on
this visit, when he came back, reported some-I ao not quite know
how to describe it-some unusual feelings he and several other
members of the party: had, and an associate of mine, someone who
worked for me, with knowledge of this whole research, was able to
counsel with him as to what this kind of behavior tnight mean. .'

I' just use this to illustrate but the bottom line on this whole busi-
ness has not been written as far as I am concemed~ .

In any case, it is my simple wish to be as helpful as possible to this
comtnittee in obtaining its appropriate legislative goals, and I am
pre'pared to be as helpful and forthcoming as possible in the areas in
which you are interested. . '. .

Senator KENNEDY. We will indicate at the outset that Dr. Gottlieb
is testifying pursuamt to a grant, of immunity. I think it is important
that the record. reflect that.

Mr. LENZNER. Thank you, sir.
Senator KIlNNEDY.We will be glad to include it.
One point in terms of the availability, Dr. Gottlieb, you made

reference to that in your formal statement. The 'fact is, just in terms
of our inquiry, we were unable to get any conversation or any infor­
mation from you until we had the grant of immunity. We had other
agents who we had requested to come and who came. Others, we had
00 subpena 00 come. But really you were the only one that-well,
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otherstalkedwithusandwould.co~e back withagrant~fimJ:n~ty,
but you .are .tho only one who 1DSlSted on the gr:ant of lInmumty to
come and. talk. Ido not want to make more of that than that state­
ment or comment, but I. think, sinee'You really .brought this up in
.terms of. availability; I think probably the record ought to at least
indicate what our unders~andingof the availability woUld be. .' .

·Mr. LENZNEB. Senator, ill cowdcomment on that.
Dr. Gottlieb, folloWing our advicean~ counsel, s!rict advice,and

counsel, has been available to congressional COmmlttees and other
sources pursuant to a' grant of immunity. But he is relying on Qur
advi.ce and coons.. el,not.... to. dis,cuss or.,waive aily legal rights that he
might have prior to this formal legal process taking plaee. But he
did ,come in a day earlier at your staffs .request ·to reView these, ma­
t~rials,andwe have tried to. be, cooperative~ ,the extent of 6 days of
testimony before the, Senate Select CoJ;llDlittee,' and now his testi';'
mony today. ,',. .....

Do you want to add anything to that?'
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No. '. " '. . '
Senator KENNEDY. Before I ~t into ihejlow of the questions,

let me see if I understand one of the add-onS 'that you made in terms
of a Presidential visit to a foreign country. Upon his return, the
President and his :Q.arty sought and counseled with you aboutth~

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Excuse me, it was not me personally. It was some­
one who worked for me.

Senator KENNEDY.A$ociated with you. But they told you of. this.
Are you suggesting that at least these people, the Presidential

party, were drugged by a foreign country?
J?r. GOTrLIEB. ~ am suggesting t~at th~ywanted to help them

reVlewand determme w~ethe:t that ~ht have happened. ..
Senator KENNEDY: Old they look mto that? Did your associate

look into it?
Dr., GOTTLIEB. Yes. . " "
Senator KENNEDY. Did they make any judgment?: '. .
Dr. GO'I"I'LIEB.I cannot give you a precise answer on that, nor am

I ~ure itis~j)propriatefor me to, but the fact is thatl cannot.
Senator KENNEDY. You could tell uS if the " ".
.Dr~ GOTTLIEB~ I am going to try to be asrespoDsive as I can. My

remembrance is that they decided it was anilldetern:Unate thing
that lo~after the incident they' could ·not,at le$Stunequivocably,
c')nclude that this behavior was, due to some covert dru~.. .

SenatorKENNED:r. Can you tell us what year this happened?
,Dr. G()'1'TLIEB. I am not precisely fixed in the year. I woUld say

it was approximately 1971, approximately. ' .'
Senator KENNEDY. So I gather the results were inconclusive.

. Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes, that is my remembrance.! do not have a
sh~ detailed remembrance... .

Senator KENNEDY. Would the other ~ency know that?·
Dr. GOTrLIEB. I just do not know. 1 bring it up only in the context

of iUustrating that we are walking in a margbl .here, on a border
where: you know, the relevance of work like this and the urg~ncy of
where, you . know, it, that the final answer possibly has not been
written.

Senator KENNEDY. Well since you raised it. I am interested in the
specific circumstances which you raised here.
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I think there are extraordinarily great implications on it about a
Presidential party. I think that that is so:mething that is worth knowing
about. ,

Is the Intelligence Committee familiar with thosee----
Dr. GOTrLIEB. I really do not know.. ' '. '.'
Senator KENNEDY. Senator Chafee is on the Intelligence Committee.

I do not know whether or notyouwan.t to pursue this, Senator Chafee.
We W&nt to get back into our other areas, but 1 think it is worth at
least findin2 out more about this incident. ' ,

Just'~aIly on this, is there any wayyo~ can.describe to us the type
of behaVIor that was of concern to the PresIdentIal party?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. '
. My best recollection' is that it was disoriented, unusual in terms of

the person'frhorinB.lbehavior. I can only give you a general description
of it.' ','

Senator KENNEDY. Is this just the Presidential party or did it
include the President? ."

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My recollection is that it certainly did not include
the President.' '

Sellator KENNEDY. The Presidential party.?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. And specifically it included the physician

himself and' some of his associates., You know, inappropriate tears
and crying, 1 remember was part of this manifested behavior.

Senator KENNED'!. If we may go ~ack a l~tt1e bit, i~t in followlnJ
through your expenence, Dr. Gottlieb. I think you tned to put this
program1n some per~pective, the program of drug testing on unwitting
su~cts.

What was there about the times that caused you or your colleagues
in the Central Intelligence Agency to' undertue that project, the
overall MKULTRA research project?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. The feeling that we had was that there was a real
possibility that potential enemies, those enemies that were showing
specific aggressive intentions at that time, possessed capabilities in
this field that we knew nothing about, and the possession of those
capabilities, possible possession, combined with our own ignorance
about it, seemed to us to pose a threat of the magnitude of national
survival-as I said, hard as it may be to imagine that in this room
at these times. ' • " , ' ' ,

Senator KENNEDY. You ~entioned sort of concrete examples up to
the time you left, the agency. Those concrete examples go right up
through 1972, 1973. ' , '

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My best recollection is that e,' unitintbe agency,
the Counterintelligence Unit, who keeps track specifically of activities
of other intelligence service~, keeps a nmningaccount of those in­
stances, and the degree of reality to them. In other word~, how well
they can be documented. I have'looked at tbisfile several times for
obvi~us reasonsdmju, my variou:, responsibilities in the CIA, and
that IS why I know It IS bOth growmg and real, and as far as I know,
up to the time I left the agency, current. In other words, what I am
trying to say is there are weU-documented instances of this country's
potential enemies' specific use of covert drug administrations against
Americans and others. . ,

Senator KENNEDY. Your information is that it is continuing at the
present time?
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Dr.G()T'l'LIEB. I cannot talk about anything after 1973.·· . .... .' .'
Senator KENNEDY. Up' through 1973 ·though, covert· drug' admin-.

istratioDS were being used? . . . ..
Dr. GO'1'TLIEB. That is my imp~sion. ..' .. ' .. ' . .... '. '" ."
Senator KENNEDY. That .IS IOU! l~pre~I()~.and.Y9ur ~ormatl~n?
Dr~ (lO'1'TLIEB. I. am afraId I m~htbe gtVlDg youa~qnpressl()n,

Sena~r, and that IS I am notsaymgthey.used LSD or psychogenic
ma~n~.I~ saying t~a.t the gen.er&1 methOd.. of ope.r..t.ion. of c.o..' vert
admm19tratlon of d.rU2s 19 well documented. .. . .

SeJiator KENNEDY. '1>0 you want to just tell us the' type of things,
the most recent times that you were' . .. ..
. p~. GO'1'T~IEB. I cannot remember thelJl. The list is long. As I say,
It IS lIDl!resslvethat way. T~eones I re~embe~,the;s~c~crem.em­
brance I have are drugs which totally mC8.paCltate mdlV1duals l1l a
manner so that documents can be stolen. In other words, basically
insensate, and this would be, as 1 remember it, because it has been in
the ~ress several times, American and other couriers and military
attaches have had this sort of thing happen to them.' . '. .

Senator KENNEDY. Are we talking about a handful of cases· or· are
we talking about hundreds, thousands? ".

Dr. GOTTLIEB. We seem to have trouble With precise figures
bec~use ~ d.o not b~~e that. ~ my hea~. In this rarticular. one, I
realIZe thIS IS a sensItIve and unportant Issue, and .do not want to
~ake ~sstatementS, so I would rather not use a number and be
ImprecIse. .

Senator SCHWEIKER. Could I ask, are you talking about a handful
or more than a handful? .

I think we ought to have some . . .
Dr. GOTTLIEB.' If you mean by handful, five, it is a lot more than

th~ . .
Senator KENNEDY. You listed a long list in your earlier testimony.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. By long, I mean more than 20. I do not remember

how much longer. . .... ..
Senator KENNEDY. Can you tell us how and why the ~t safe­

houses were set up?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. '.'
To repeat briefly what I said in the statement, that after becoming

acquainted with the Bureau of Narcotics agent with an interest and
background in this, 'he and· I worked out an administrative arrange-.
ment,and I might straighten one thing out here that has appeare~ in
several places, Doth in the press and elsewhere, andthat:was·that this
narcotics agent worked for CIA. As far 'as I am concemed, in my
remembrance of all of these matters, that is a total diStortion of what
happened. He remained a very active and, I understand, eftectiv~
Bureau of Narcotics agent and administrator; that he felt that his
interest and ours could be suecessfully intermingled. And the nature .
of the things that he did for us were indeed not things that he would
say, well, now, I am doing this for CIA. They were meant to be useful
in his own work, t.o the eXtent that he felt that way. I just want to
straighten that out. He never worked for CIA.

He was a member of another Govemment agency who' was coop­
erating with u:; in using facilities that this agency aid not feel they
could dC''"'! or were relevant. -
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Senator KENNEDY. But the fact is,is it not, that you really started
the program in, terms of this-·--

Dr.. GOTTLIEB. Oh, yes, that is a fact. ,
Senator KENNEDY. They were really started by you and George

White, Morgan Hall?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. ,
senator SCHWEIKEB.Were any of these agents paid by the CIA, or

we~ all. their salaries paid by the '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. By agents- ,
Senator SCHWEIKEl\. I mean ItDyof the people involved in the drug

experim~nts, who administered drugs or ran the safehou~es, people
from the Bureau of Nfircotics. Were any of them paid by the CIA
while they. did this work? , . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. There was Olie unusual i>e).~od that I w~uld be happy
to go into of no longer than 3to 6 monthS that, due to special circum­
stances, I will relate toyou as best I understand them, we did pay Mr.
White's salary. ' .,

As I say, just for a period of 3 to 6 months. . . .
Senator SCHWEIKER. Any others, or is that the onlY' one?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No. That is the only incidence. I will be glad to

recollect oo..you what I remember about that.
Sanator KENNEDY. Well, as I understand it, Morgan Hall did work

for and was being directly paid by, the agency for a period of approx-
~~3~~ . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. The main pointI want to make is that he was paid by
the Bureau of Narcotics legitimately for all the other times. That is the
point I want to leave. . .

Senator KENNEDY. But by the agency--
Dr. GOTTLIEB. For this short period. '
Senator KENNEDY. When he was not being paid by the CIA, but

was involved in this program in terms of the safehouses,hewas
effectively working for and with the understanding for the agency
itself? .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. No; no--- . .
Senator KENNEDY. As well as the Bureau of Narcotics?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No; I do not,think that is, in my formulation, the

way I would describe it at all, Senator. . .
Senator KENNEDY. Well, you describe it then. . .'
Dr. GOTTLIEB. He was a working active Bure.au of NarcotiCs officer

gO!ng about his business and altering them insofar as he felt he could
help us and still arrange'his own a:1fairs., .
. Senator KENNEDY. But he was running the program, the safehouse

in San Francisco, was he not? .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. But the activities in the safehouse, whatever

information we were getting outof them, they all involved the Bureau
of Narcotics' interests.

Senator KENNEDY. That is right. But they also involved CIA
interests.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Oh, ye.~.
Senator KENNEDY. Effectively, I would describe it, and this is 8.

matter of semantics, you would effectively describe it that Morgan
Hall was the operational arm of the agency in terms of the safehouse
in San Francisco-that is my description.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have to accept the way you describe it--- .

...
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Senator KENNEDY. I do not W&:llt to put wordlS-... .'
Dr. GO'M'LIEB [continuing]. To me, and I have no axe'to grind now

in this area, there is no reason thlJ.t I would want tomBke it appear
t~at he was not working for C"!A, ith~ .was..But ~hefac,t isan~the
clrCumst~cesare, and! am f&J.rly famJliar WIth this comer of things,",
that.that lust was not the case. '. . . ..... ' '. . ..'

Senator KENNEDY. What was his association with the. safehoUSe in
San Francisco for that period of'10 years? " .. ' .. '••

Dr. GOTTLIEB. There is no question that he was the principal and
practically the only person that, through whom, CIA became aware
of those results from all otthis that they felt they would be useful. I

. am n()t trying to dilute or mitigate or alter the fact that Mr. White
was it as far asthisprogr8J:!1 ~,?es.The point I wan~ to make~though UJ
that these were always actiVIties that the Bureau of Narc()tiC$-.-.-

Senator KENNEDY. Had some interest in? '.. ", .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Had some interes.t in.' . .
Se~ator KENNEDY. He was still· the conduit of very Siza.ble amowits

of money during all this period, was he not? . '.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No question about it. .'
Senator KENNEDY~ From the agency?
Dr. GOTTLIEB~ Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. OK. .
In terms of your kno~ledge, did the leadership of the Inte)ligence

Agency understand this program, the MKULTRA, and did they .
.approve it? '. '. .." '.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My answer to that, before you made available. to
me the documents you have, would have been absolutely. Havmg
read the documents. you have documented evidence of that, I. think
you have the Director's signature on enabling .. :ncumentsthat got
tl\is s~arted, and as I mentioned in m.y statemeni., my remembrance
is that· there was a policy review of this project, at least once a year,
and more frequently than that later, and that people withrespoD$i...
bilities broader than mine alwaysapprovoed specific projects and
specific expenditures of funds. As I say, my remembrmce of this was
very mucli reinforced by all the signatures on the memoranda that!
saw.

Senator'Sen i:IKER. In your testimony you said Written' approval
fronl ~ersons at least two levels above you was required .for each·
project. What positions are you referring to when you speak of t~o.

levels ~bove you? .' . . .' . . '. '.' .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. The reason I put it that way, Senator Schweiker, is

that my own job changed. What two levels would be at any one time
above me would change. For instance, when I was a branch chief,
there would be more. tlian two levels. The division chief wouldsi~ it,
and the chief of then called TSS would sign it. and I do not remember
now but for certain levels of funds there woulq have to be one or two
,.,ignatures above his. depending on what the size of the expenditure
was.

Also I specifically remember briefing the Director of CIA repeatedly
on these matters.

Senator KENNEDY. Who. were they? What was it and who. were
they?

.~
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Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have to be careful that my remembrance was
accurate. It was certainly Mr. Dulles, Mr. McCone and Mr. Helms.

Senator KENNEDY. Did you ever brief a President? ". "
. Dr. GOTTLIEB. No. . . . .

Senator KENNEDY~ Do you know if anyone briefed a President?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have no knowledge of that, Senator. ..
Senator KENNEDY. Could we go on to the focus on the safehouse

o~ration.·. . .' '.
What were the purposes of the safehouses--

. Senator SCIJWEIKER. First, may· I inte!1?0se one question? .
How about briefing Congress duringtlUs period?·Would you he.ve

briefed Congress or would you know that Congress had been briefed
on these projects? ... ..'

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I really have no knowledge on that. As I under­
stand it, the congressional.briefing procedures were'run, that was· done
by officers of the agency much higlier thanme,and we provided them
with information. I remember forwar<!ing information of this kind.
They would decide what to use and what not. But 1 have no direct
knowledge that Congress was or was not briefed.. .

Senator CUAFEE. Could I ask one question? .
It is m:r underst.anding tha.~ thisw1?-ole operation was sf? se~itive

that the Inspector General himself did not know about It, IS that
correct? .. , ..

Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. The only light I can throw on that, Senator Chafee,
is that there was an inspection and, as I remember it, the year might
have been 1957, but if you will remember from my testimony that
was'~ period that I was disassociating myself with TSS. I was going
overseas. But there was 'one, and I really do not know whathe·was
shown. Certain!y in the one I do remember, which was about 1961
or 1962, when I was back in TSD,tbe Inspector General had total
access to this program~ What I am sa~. is before 1961 there was
an inspection in TSD about that time. These took place about every
7 years. Before that time I really am' hazy on this point. I just do not
remember.· .
. After that time, and including that inspection, I specificJL1lY remem­

ber the lns.J?ector General being made~rivy to thIS whole ~rogram.
Senator KENNEDY. As I underst.and, the In$pectoi' Generalrecom­

mended a termination ·of this in 1963 on the unwitting part of-'­
.Dr. GOTTLIEB. That was not what herecommended,Senator.

What he recommended, Senator, Was that the Director make a new
determination as to whether he wanted it to continue or not. .;..

Senator KENNEDY. He questioned, as I understand, in 1963, the
testing of certain drugs on unwitting U.S. .citizens, is that correct?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. As I say, his specific recommendation was that .tbl!
Director of the CIA be given an opportunity to ~ain determine
whether this program should' continue. So it certainly raises the
question. . '. .
. Senator SCBWEIltER. And did the~rogram continue after that? Was
a new determination made by the Director?

Senator KENNEDY. May I just finish on .this?
What was yourrecommenriation at that time, as to whether or not

it should be continued?
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Dr. GOTTLIEB. This needs to beputcarefullybecaUse~.in the first
place, the precision with which I remember this does not allowforim.
answer here. .As I r~member, I specifica~Y'; remember.meeting wi~h
Mr. McCone at which I was pT'esent WIth a whole, history of this
project, the t: and cons of wntinuing or notcontin~ it 'were
~resented to . ,for decision. The instructions that I received after
this meeting was that the Director was considering this problem, had
not made a decision, and specifically keep the facilities, but stand
down on the unwitting testing~ ' , .,, '

Senator KEN'NEDY. What aid yOU recommend? I UllderStand that
to be the end result, at least in the documents that were made avail­
able. Principally, ina standb~J:\:uation,what did yourecoIriIriend?

Dr. GOTrLIEB. I do not t· I can accurately testify on that
standpoint, Senator. My~membrance is that the pros and cons for
continuing it and diScontinuing it were presented byus.- , "

Senator KENNEDY. You are familiar with thedocumentfor~
Dr. GOTrLIEB. Is that one we saw the other day? Because those

documents were very helpful to me.' ','"
Senator KENNEDY. It isIQ,telligenee .Agency document, second
p~J>h- " '.,

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Senatot;' I had not seen this. , '
Mr. LENZNER. We did not see that the other day. '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. May we take 1 minute to read it?
Senator KENNEDY. Sure.
Dr. GOTrLIEB. Senator, I have no problem with admitting that we

&rg!1ed for the program. ' '- "
Reading thiS document, I have no reason to dispute it was not

,written by me. , ' '
One point I want to make clear Is that this was a meeting, as you

will ~not therefor the purpose of deCiding anything-it was a
discussion of the whole ~roject.

Senator SCBWEIltER. Is it true M:r. "'Helms recommended the ,pro­
gram be continued, including the testing of unwitting subjects?

Dr. GOTrLIEB. ~ain, Senator, I want to be careful where people
other than me are .mvolved ',because 'myremelJlbrance is not that
clear. I would honestly: have to be shown a doeumentlike I was just
shown to refresh my memory sharply on the'matter. ' , '

And right now, I cannot testify precisely as to whether he as an
individual said or felt or recommended it~ ' '., '

Senator SCBWEIKER.Was he your boss at the tiIlle?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. At the time these discusSions took place? "­
SenatOr SCHWEIKER.He was your boss as I remember it, and you

said that at least two levels above yours were involved in decislon­
m~ on this program,~.. _ .

Senator KENNEDY. The documents show that both Dr. Gottlieb
and Mr. Helms recoqunendeda continuation of the project.

N9W, can we get to the purpose of the safe houses.
Were unwitting drug tests conducted there and how many were

conducted?
Let's talk about New York City. '
Dr. GO'M'LIEB. My answer to your question is, Senator, is that yes,

unwitting administration of drugs took place there, and 1 say tha.t
because I never personally witnessed any but I received reports on it
happening.
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I am confident that it did.
That is what the project was set up for. . ," .'.
In resP()nsetoyoursecond question of how m.~y, I testified after

carefuly lookingo.ver ell the files, that were shown to me, by best guess
would be 25 to 50. .. . '
. SenatorKENNEDY~ Including New York's safe house and San Fran- .
cisco's safe house. ....

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My figure refers to total o~er all the years~ ..
Senator KENNEDY. Over how many years? . .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Well, as I say, it appeared that 1 feel this thing

was active,was1952.to 1965. . . .
Senator KENNEDY. For 13 years you are suggesting that there were

only from 20 to 40 individuals or groups of tests? .
.Dr. GO'M'LIEB. That is what I am saying my best remembrance is.
Senator KENNEDY. Individuals or groups of tests? . '.

.' Dr. GO'M'LIEB. Senator, my impression of what went on in the safe
houses was that there was a good-deal of Bureau of Narcotics activity
not related to drug testing that went on and this, again, I want to
emphasize, is only an im:pression from talking to Mr. White mostly,
in that lots of p.. otential informants -and other people related to the
Bureau of Narcotics activities were brought in and out of these safe
houses for operational reasons, and some of these individuals were
unwittingly· administered these drugs.

So, 1 am not .for a moment saying that as far as what you might
call operational encounters si\h drug enforcement and people related
to the Bureau of Narcotics operations, I cannot say how many of
those. I am talking about the ones t~at r have any reason to think
were administered drugs. .

Senator KENNEDY. But it waS basically pretty much a joint oper-
ation, was it not, in terms of these safe houses? .
. Dr. GO'M'LIEB. When you say, we need to be--for· me to give pre­

ClSe answers to that--.
Senator KENNEDY. Just in terms of the numbers.
As you are well familiar, havj.ng examined the checks during that

period of time, there were for th~ unde!'C0ve~ operat~oDs for the two
safe houses, as ··1 understand dunng this penod' of tlIDe; there were
more thin 200 paYJ!!ents that were made".J '. .

This is just San Francisco-for more than $20,OOo-andthe New
York one had considerably less. The bookkeeping, as I understand
from:the'records that were made available, were much inferior.

How d:Ck:u explain from where your name appears on a number of
those ch ,on the authorization for the expenditures of these
m.tters, what does this mean to you. in terms of these types of ex-
~ditures? .

It would certainly seem that these places were much more active
just with regard to payments than you would suggest. .

Dr. GO'M'LIIlB. Senator, I understand your asking me for my
impressions and my best understanding on mterpretation of the data
that these checks represent. . .

I am not disputing in any way that these checks were made, p'ay­
ments were made, some of them are hard to understand, that all of
them-all of these 200-plus seem to have generic title of-'what were
th~-not STORMY.

You said 29 or 39 or what?
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. Let's be careful here with· the figures, 20o-plus, and it referred to
amounts like 550 and 5100 that have titles besides STORMY,like
operational purposes or something. I have no way or no reason to
dispute that; in fact, they were used for operational purposes.

I do have a lot of confusion in my own mind that all of, these so­
called operational p~ involved unwittingadministrations~

Let me make it clear, they may have~ I have no reasOn to think
that. Youasked me what my impression was; my impressionis derived
from all the information that lean remember about this.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, could you tell us a little bit about
STORMY? .

Dr. GOTrLIEB. My remembrance is that STORMY was a method
of refening~LSDthat Mr.-White used. - - .'

Senator KENNEDY. W0'i~ntOU teU.ushow extensive that was?
Dr.' GOTTLIEB. Well, It· your staff ,::an tell you that better than

I can because I know it only from the documents I read which they
gave me, but I believe they said there were 32 STORMY connotations.

I would agree that they probably represented at least attempts at
drug.adminiStrations. .'.

Senator KENNEDY. Many of the 5100 checks, some of which are
specificalllmarked for payment of undercover agents while admin..
iste~ STORMY and others, are not marked at all, were presumably
used for the same purpose because they were for the same amount,
cashed by the same people.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. What is the question, Senator?
. Senator KENNEDY. You are aware ·that~any of the checks say
STORMY and those were LSD checks. Then we have some of those
200 checks that were to the same people, same amount, same period
of'time from the CIA. . .

I am just wondering if you can add anything to what you think-­
Dr. GOTTLIE~. MYlrocessing of that informatio~ Senator, as I

said, is that they cow be .drug admtnistrations, but you are asking
. me what ml impression of the total number is, and I think that

there is a difference between the $100 items that were handed out
and the actual cases in which drugs were administered.

Mr. LENZNER. Excuse me one second, Senator.
Senator KENNEDY. Go &head.

····g:G~Tl'LIEB. There is a point, senator, that might have gotten a
little confused as we talked about this matter. Thatrib, that these
checks to which you refer, not written by CIA, they werecertain!y
~ CIA funds. But they were actually. written by Morgan ·Hall.
. senator KENNEDY. Right. But as you just mentioned, they could
have been.for drug testing, could they not?

pro GOTTLIEB. I certaiDly cannot say they were not.':; '.
- I have no way ofsa~ that. . ' ~.

Senator KENNEDY. That -were kept up_ in the same accounting
process in the CIA, in the same series of files, made out to the same
people for the same amountdu~ the same period of time, and there
are the 32 that referred to STORMY sKxificJ!lly-and. we have
others,that have MIDNIGHT and CUM wntten on It. We are
tl'I:ing to find out tbe extent of the amount- .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I am not sitting here trying to minimizea.nything.
That is not Diy effort. I am trying to hQ responsive to your question
of what the total· number of drug administrations were, and I think
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the key p'oint hereis'a matter of interpreting that which is not precise,
namely, Just what were those items used for. '

lam persuaded, for instance, that everyone of those $100 orS50
disbursements could have been situations where they thought they
might have used drugs.; ,

1 am persuaded of that, but1 am not at all persuaded that they
were administered in every one of these cases. ' "

There is no recollection I have nor have I seen &ny concrete evidence.
Senator KENNEDY. But the checks were cashed?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. These are returned checks.
Senator KENNEDY. In your opinion, were prostitutes used by

George White for his actiVIties in the San Franclscosafe house?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Ma.y I put this question, Senator~ also in a context?
Senator KENNEDY. Sure. ' ' '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I notice only from thin~ which Mr. White told me

and things which I picked up in associatlOn with him in his activities
over many years. ' , ' :,'

That is, that the general field of drug enforcement, and narcotics
use prostitutes and addicts and in the method of operation of an
outfit like ,the Bureau of Narcotics, the element of prostitution is
interwoven in the whole matter. '

So I am certainly persuaded that as far as safe houses are concerned,
there were ]!rostitutes in them; "

Senator KENNEDY. And involved in the testing?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have no specific knowledge of that, I would say.
Senator KENNEDY. What is your impression?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. My impression is yes. .
Senator KENNEDY. You are aware that photographic surveillance

and sound recortlingswere maintained? '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. That is another matter which I think needs to be

talked 'about in something more than a yes or no answer.
When these safe houses were set up, I do remember the attempt

was made to equip them and the original intention was to have ,a .
documented sound movie, you might say, $0 we would know some­
thing about the behavior of people when they were administered
these drugs.

To my remembrance, the movie part of it, although there was
equipment put in and tried, to my remembrance I never saw nor am
I aware of a movie made~

That does not mean there was not a movie made, but I find myself
having an objection to an element of pornography being put into
here, that is as far aslam concerned, was never there, namely some
asp_ectofcollecting pictures of prostitutes for the fun of it.

To my knowledge that never happened.
Senator KENNEDY. Well, they liadauthorization for the Jurchase

of two-way mirrors, for pho,tographic, equ!pment and soun record­
ing_ equipment. Was this paid for by the CIA?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. -
Senator KENNEDY. There was no question in your r;nind that there

was an intention of using it? '
Dr. GOTrLIEB. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. And you do not know from your own direct

knowledge whether it actually was or was not used, is that correct?
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Dr. GOTTLIEB. My impnession was that as far as the movies are
concerned, that was not used. ., .

. Senator KENNEDY. Well, anythlng else? Stills? Recording
infonnation? . . . . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Not to my knowledge. . ... .•... ,...
My remembrance is that the Bureau of Narcotics in their standard

method of operations, either with us or independent of us, used audio
recordings of meetings with informants.;

Senator KENNEDY. Did the Bureau of Narcotics pay for' this?
I think the answer to that is no.
Dr.; GOTTLIEB. You m~anaudio equipment used in safe houses?
Senator KENNEDY. That is.right. . . ,
Dr..GOTTLIEB.. No. I think the CIA paid for that.
Senator KENNEDY. They paid for all of it? ' .'.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. That was considered a part of the CIA contribu-

tion. I have no argument with that. . . '
Senator KENNEDY. They paid for it on the west coast as well as

on the east coast?
Dr. GO'riLIEB. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. Did you administer the drugs to any of your

colleagues or did your colleagues try out most of these drugs
themselves? . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. There was a period that we have not talked about,
Senator, that preceded the establishment of these safe houses, and that
could have, you know, overlapped in that period when there was an
extensive amount of self-expenmentation for the reason that we felt
that a first-hand knowledge of the subjective effects of these drugs
were important to those of us who were involved in the program.

Senator KENNEDY. This is about the time of the Olson ·case----­
Dr. GOTTLIEB. It preceded that and probably continued for awhile

afterwards. . .
Senator KENNEDY. Did that Olson case give you any cause to re-

think the testing program on unwitting subjects?
Dr. GOTrLIEB. It certainly did.
Senator KENNEDY. Ifit did, what were the results of it?
Dr. GOTrLIEB. I think you can understand, Senator, that that was

a traumatic period as far as lamconcemed. It was a great tragedy
and it did cause us to consult with the people tha.t we ,felt werekriowl­
edgeable,in helping us make a judgment as to whether togo ahead or
not. , '

It caused me a lot of personal anguisb.· I considered resigning from
the CI...·i, and going into other work because it affected me that way.

Our final conclusion was to~o ahead with the work on the basis of
the best advice we could get medically was that the ~asual connection
between LSD and the actual suicide was not absolute at all, that the
two were separated bya week or so. That it was a reasonable risk to
take, and certainly Mr. White was told about the incident. . .

Senator KENNEDy.,Now, just to get back to the numbersagam- '
Senator SCH\VEIKER. May I follow this point up? ,

. After that Olson incident, why didn't you consider bringing in some
medical experts to exercise some sort of supervision of drug testing?
After all, there were two-way mirrors in the'safe house, so it co~d have
easily been done. Medical personnel could have come to observe what
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~~ happen~g so if th~re were any suspicious that another Ouem
mCIdent was m themaking,there would be som6one on. the scene to
provide medical help or assistance. It seems to me that some steps
should have been taken to prevent a future Ouon case, and since you
had two-way mirrors, it seems tome that onesimple feasible thing that
could have been done was to bring ina medical observer.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My.remembrance, Senator Schweiker, is that that
may well ~~ve happened. There w~ a physician, in both cases there
were physICI&nS,to whom Mr. White was accredited to go,whenever
he felt he needed help orconsultation or advice. . . .

I cannot recount to you now how often and how much he sought this
ad

. .Vlce. . . .'
Senator ScBWEIE.EB. Of course, it was not a matter of his needing

help and advice; the subjects of the experiments were t;heoneswho
might have needed help. Ifyou went through Mr. White, I am at a loss
to understand hew a doctor could make a judgment once removed on
whether or not something ought to be done.

Dr. GOTTL~EB.That is not what I mean, Senator.
I mean that there may have been these physicians who wereaccred­

ited looking at it through the mirror. I just do not know. I don't
recollect. ,

Senator CHAFEE. I would like to ask a guestion if I might here.
You mentioned that in connection witli the death of Mr. Olson,

you personally were very disturbed, and on the basis of medical advice,
as I understood what you said, the decision was made to continue
with these e~riments.

Who~got tlie medical advice?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. That is not quite what I meapt.
I did not mean that someone told us to go ahead with them. That

would have been shirking responsibility.
Senator CIIAFEE. What medical advice was received?
Dr. GOTrLIEB. As I say, I beg your indulgence·as far as revealing

names here, for ~he reason I me~tIoned .~ my opening statem.. e~t:
If I can say this Wlthout revealing names, there were two phYSICIans

wholmewmoreabout LSD than anyone else at this time as far as we
are concerned, on the east coast, that there w~re several meetings

.held with them, and in the decision tha.t was made, their input into
this was that the relationship between Ul) and Olson's dl-ilt!:-. was
not necessarily causal. .

Then a decision had to be made, was it important enough to take
wha.tever risks remamedafter that?

Senator CHAFEE. Do I understand from your conclusions here that
when all is said and done, you did not get much out of this'program?

Dr. GOTrLIEB. That is hindsight, Senator Chafee, that at the time
you were talking about we did not have .

Senator CBAnE. That is right, but the part that I find interestirig--:-
. and you did not know it, obviously, until you finished the p!'ogram­
but when you finished the program, you came to the conclusion you
did not get much out of it.

o Yet, in yoUr statement you mentioned there is a growing library Qf
documented instances of routine use by the Soviet Security Services
of covertly administered drugs.

Have they succeeded where we have not?
Dr. GOTrLIEB. That is hard to say. .
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That is why I made the statement that the bottom, line 'has not
been written on this.

My estilnateandplelwfremembe~that lam. atleast 5:years out of
date in followiJig thiS field, and having access to classified information
and soon, but at the-time I left the CIA, my conclusion would have
been that the probability of t~em, using psychogenic ma~rials in a
finely tuned way to alter behaVIor was very low on the basIS that we
found it was very'hard to do.

What! really-what ,really hap~ened'to people when they were
under the influence of these mind..;8.ltering or psychogenic drugs was
very variable, very unpredictable. The statement abOut the growing
liSt has to do with the general method of operation where youunwit-
tiludy administer drugs. ' ,."

,Tlie drugs that I re~ember mostly used in these'documented cases
were more in the mockout- ' "

Senator CiUPEI:. Sort of macelike?
Dr. G01TLIEB. Not mace. ,
Senator CBAFEE. I do not,mean mace specifically. ,
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Much more subtle than mace in the sense of render-

ingJhe individual. unconscious so you can manipulate him. '
, That is a form of mani))t!lation,so you can t8.ke his papers.

Senator CBAFEE. There is il!)t.h~ subtle about this.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. It is subtle todotliis successfully, covertly, materials

have to be in small enough quantities, tasteless, and in fact,I remem­
ber-this is,a v~eremembrance, so don't hold my toes te theJireon
the details of it-but there was some mention in tbesefiles I referred
to about a ~tem, a potential enemy use, where they put a,sort of
pipe under the door of a sleep~ t~t and ran gasm, which would
essentially anesthesize them, but haa no odor so he would not be
alertedio it.

And d~ this anesthesia, they would come into his room and
search it and .take his documents and so on. ' .

But what I want to say, Senator, that is the 'sort of administration
I mean. That is, the sort of administration I mean.
, Senator SCHWEIKER. After the Olson case, Dr. Gottlieb, were you
given anyw~ f100m lUlyoneabout what had happened here and
what should be done in the Cuture,to yourrecollectioil?

'Dr. GOTTLIE~. I have ·not seen papers relating to ,that in quite
awhile~ Senator, but my recollection is that there were certainly dis­
cussions, certainly, about terminating the program or going slow.
I~o not want to make any inferences from your question, but my

direct answer to your question is that I remember discussions like that.
I certainly do not ~ember anybody telling us to stop the program
and knock everything oft'. " , , " '
, Senator SCHWEIKER. 'Well,' in documents provided to us for the
he~ in Augt...st which we conducted jointly with the Intelligence
CommIttee, we learned, and, Iqu·ote,

On February 12, 1954, the Director of Central Intelligence Agency wrote
Technical Services Staff officials criticizing them for "poor judgment" in admin­
istering LSD on "an unwitting basis and without proximate safeguards" to Dr-;­
Olson and for the lack of "proper consideration of the rights of the individual" to
whom the drug was adminiStered. On the same day that these individuals received
critical letters from the DCI. the Inspector General reviewed a report on Sub­
project 3 of MK-ULTRA. In that report, the same CIA officers who were criti_o
cied were quoted as to the purposes of Subproject 3-the observation of unwitting
peraoDS' who had been questioned after having been given a drug.. '
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Based on that information, it would seem to me that the whole top
level of . the Agency was· critical of what happened in terms of un­
witting testing and pretty much .said, "Do ·some~ .d.i1rerently ,
take s&feguards,and proceed with caution-if you proceed"at all." . .

I am not clear on what really happened 8.fter that message from
the DCI, because it ap~ars that the testing went on in just about
the same\vay as it had before, without safeguards. Nothin2changed•.

D r. GOTTLIEB.. I do not know. that I can h~!p with. the specifics,
what really took place and what happened. I will only repeat what I
do remember very clearly, Senator, but this program was reviewed
once a year and my own remembrance, and as responsive as I can
he to your query, we are talking about something that happened 23

18 arsago--. think will'·· I h '_11.. SenatorSCIlWEIUL 1 you sure yagreet .at, expecl~Y
a fter the Olson incident, it was some~ that was indelibly etched
in your memory during that period of time. You· must recall what
happened.. . .

Dr. GOTTLIEIs. Yes; that the upper echelons of the agency were
thoroughly aware that the program was continued.

I cannot rationalize for you what happened specifically after the
memorandums you arerefe~t.o.- . .'.

Senator CHAFEE. Could I 8$lt one question related to that, Dick?
Along with these critical reviews 6y the Inspector General, and the

death ,0fMr~ Olson, do you remember any additional safeguards
. being- taken to 'protect the subjects as a result of these actions, or

didn't you believe that additional safeguards should be taken?
Did these.justgo along in the same manner as they had before?

Dr. GO'I'TLIEB.. Asi.·d.e from, as I say, pondering on the w.hole qu.es­
tion, and alerting people who were involved about what hadh~p­
~ned, I cannot respond to your question any more specifically than
that. ~

Senator CHAPEE. By alerting, you do not mean alerting the sub­
jects, though?

_Dr. GO'I'TLIEB. No. .
SenatorCHAFEE. You still had unwitting subjects, so as best yC?u

can recall, despite the concem that was shown over the death of Mr.
Olson and. the .fact the:t you got medical testimony in which the
whole subJect of the tie-m between LSD and Mr. Olson's death
was discussed---despite aU of that, things went on just as in the
past as far as unwitt~subjects wereconcemed? ...

. Dr. GOTrLIEB. Well, if you add to that statement, Senator, that
there was a lot of serious discussion about whether to go on or not,
my answer would bey-es. .:.

Senator CHAPEE. The decision was, don't change anything?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Well, the best I can respond to that, that seems to

be the case.
Senator KENNEDY. Just in this area, again, to get back to the

numbers of people that were actually tested, you were out of the
countty for a penod of 5_years--

Dr. GOTrLIEB. Actually 2 years.
Senator KENNEDY. Two years.
Do you know what was going on in the safe houses then?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have no recollection of that at all.
Senator .KENNEUY. Would you assume, that there was testing

during this 2-year period?
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Dr. GO'1'TLIIlB. I assume that.. ..:.. ..
I .think some of the chec~well,thereisno guestion about that. .
SenatorKIlNNBDY. The thing that lfindtroulilesomeisthat with.·

the sense of urgency that you 'placed on the propm from the begin­
ning, ·the."prio~that it had in terms of ·the .directors, the.' brief­
~ th;at ·liad. en place, the revi~ws <?f the various progr&l'DS~the·.
indications that you were for·' contmuatlon of,· the. program and the.
~cy that .you placed even in ·terinSof your testimony here tod~y,
wliyyou believe tJiat there wereonlyao.individuals who were actually
im~acted or aftected over a period of,14 years. .,' ..,.

There is difficulty, I find, in taking both of those, juxtaposing
both of thoa&,kinds of'statements or coDlDlents, particularly against
a background where we have scores of checks to. the same· people,
kept in the same file, with astroilgpossibility forsamesernces.
And you have reservatiolls about the breadth of the' program",

I mean, 25 is just 2 a year, 2 individuals, 1 on. the east coast and 1
on the west. I just think that that is difficult to accept. .., .

Dr. GOTTLIBB. I am just trying to respond" Senator,. appropriately
to you, to ~ur questio~. . " ... ,

Senator KIlNNBDY. Fine.·, .,
Dr. GOT1'LIIlB. In the first place, as far as thegenerai concept of.

where this fitting into, the overall program, it was conceived of sort
of the last thing that might be done to get useful information..

It was not a numbers game. It was not a question of doing this
hundreds of times. .

As far as rationalizing the number of checks with Certain amounts
of money with them against '. estimates I told you about, ... I think I
am mO$~ ~asing.my impressions on those, tim.esthatI "asaware
by Mr. White telling me thaton~ of these had taken place. '

Again, I want to reiterate I cannot testify that, it was not admin­
istered 200 times. There was this- point about the east and w~t coast.
Please remember, actually. the times that 2 safe hOwieseXlSteclat
once were over a' fairly short period. ' ' . ,.

Senator KENNEDY. We willl·ust put in' the record the numbers
of cashed checks and'numbers o paYments during that periOd of time.

Let me move on. ' .. , . ,. .
Mr. LIlNZNEB. Will the record reflect· that there. were 32 checkCJ

that were designated as 'Stormy. cheeks, ;because the witness has
testified----- ..., . . "

Senator KEN NEDY. We will print all .the cheeks 'in· the, record, and,
the numbers for each j>eriod,of time, and the numbers which··indicate
Storm,- 'during those years as well.· .

Mr. LENZNEB. Thank you. ,
Senator KENNEDY. Was the FBI involved in any of these programs?
Dr. GOTI'tIEB. I am hesitating; Senator, to be sure I give you~ a

considered answer. -
My off-the-hat answer would be not to my remembrance.
Senator SCHWEIKER. To your knowledge, did any of the· unwitting

victims require hos~italization?· .
Dr. G01"'1'LIEB. You are talki~ about domestic..e.ctivities, now?
Senator SCHWEIKER. In the safe houses~

, 'Dr. GorrLIIIB. Ibave a reme:nbrance. I have onlV' a hazy remem-
brance of that having happened once in New Yor~ Oity. . . "

Senator SCHWEIKER. Dl.d you have other details about any, such
incidents? Can you tell us anything more about that case?
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Dr. GO'I'TLIu.Nd, sir. .... .
Senator K~NNEDY.. ·· Can you tell us what was learned from the years

of th~ o~ratlon of the sa,fe house?'
Was It useful? .. .
What can you tell us? ..
Dr. GoTTLIEB. I think what we learned from the safe houses was

more abou~ what you could not do than what you could do."That was
as relevant as positive information. .... '

I think the conclusion frOm all the activities, was that it was very'
difticulttopredictably manipUlate hun:ran behavior in this way, and
that woUld be asummar.v statement I would make.

Senator KENNEDY. Obvio1.~sly, you believed that the SovietS or
other adversaries were doing it, as I understand it?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. We believed they might be doing it, Senator. I have
tried to be very careful in explaining to you why we felt that.

Senator KENNEDY. Just with regard to the usefulness of the infor­
mation, did the lessons that were learned in these houSes have any
o~rationaluse? . ....

Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. I woUld have to say yes. .
I think we would have been'in a far worse position in terms of being

!Poble .~ brief/the .Presiden~'s phy'sicians before these trips, to field
mqwnes about this area, WIthout It. .

Sena:~r KENNEDY. Do you know whether it led to the covert use
of ~gs by the Intelligence Agency?

Dr. GO'ITLIEB. I was advised by your staff that the area of the
overseas use of these ckugs was not one of your primary interests.

Is that accurate? .
Senator KENNEDY. Well, the details of it.
But I think if you coUld answer whether you know if information.

. that was developed in these safe houses was used for covert operations
overseas without ge..!tting into countries or without getting-. -

Dr. GO'ITLIEB. My answer woUld be yeS. .
Senator KENNEDY~ Can you tell us tlie extent of it?
Dr. ~OTTLIE'~ Well, the best response I can.give to .that, because

weare In an area here that I do worry about bemgpreclSe about, but
I woUld like. . '

Senator KENNEDY.' If you·do notr--
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Suggesting-I suggest you ask CIA which has that

information.
Senator KENN·~DY.Well, coUld we tum then-­
Dr~ GOTTLIEB~May Iaad one thing?
Senator KENNEDY. Sure. .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. This area was gone over in extensive detail by the

Church committee. . .
Senator KENNEDY. Fine. That is fine.
Dr. GOTrLIEB. I testified fully on it. ..
Senator KENNEDY. Can we tum to some of the other MK-ULTRA

pr~ects. "
Did you know Dr. Geschickter?
Dr~ GOTrLIEB. Yes. .
Senator KENNEDY. What did he do for the. CIA?
Dr.·GoTTLIEB. I would. divide .the thinp which·Dr. Geschickter did

for the CIA in three parts..-' '.' . .. . .
. ~

"

"
..
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I want to say light now tha.t from my remembra.nceof our relations
o:ver a good nmnlierof years, Dr. Geschic}tter is exactly one of these .
individuals I was referring to who, out· of the most ,. patriotic and .
constructive motives chose to h~lp us, an~ I have aaeep.eoncem.~or
wha1i may have happened to hiS reputation as a result .of tpe dis-:
closures thathavl> been made. ."

But I wouldclividethisinthreeparts:· ". . . .'. . .' ':.
In the firSt place, the Geschickter medical fund was a conduit for

funding other projects,andw.as very useful in that way, some of which
the purposes-some of which._· as far as we areconumed,the re~ons .
wh~ we wanted·to do it, were maWe awar~ to him and some we~e not.

The second use we made of Dr. Geschickter was he had hIS own
medic8J inten,sts that were' based on· his interest as a'pathologist in '..
.cancerand arthritis andhyperlension and several other things., '. ';'" .....

We.were intereSted in materials which he himSelf was experimenting .
with in terms of some of the effects,side effects sometimes, that had"
to do With what we called material like the kind I mentioned~ we had
evide~ceothers were using, knock out material and psychogenic
matenals, and so that was the second purpose. .'

The third purpose was to use Dr.. Geschickter who. was close to uS
herein WashiDgton asgeneral consultant. I and.o.ther individuals tha.t
worked with me would often go down and discuss a. problem that we
had and get his help in thinking through what the correct and appro-
priaie approach would be. .. .'

Senator KENNEDY. But he was a witting participant in the activities
of the agency. . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. We went over in the course of our hearings

yesterd,ay, the dcvelopment of the Agency's relationship with George-
town University. . . ' .

Can you tell. us what were the Agency's intentions in getting
into that project to build the wing? .'

Dr. GOTrLIEB. Most of what I can say that I feel were the-give .
. you useful baclquound rest on what I read the other day.

.~s happened a l<!ng t~e ago.. But my re~embrance\Vasthat we
conSidered our relationship WIth Dr.' Geschlckter a very valuable
one for the reasons that. I- mentioned, and that the contribution to.
thewin~ was generally considered a way in which· we could in.sure a
connection with him over the years, to have these kinds of services
a.vailable to us. '. '. '.
. Senator KENNEDY. Were you doing it to make Dr. Geschiekter
happy? . '

Did Y9U have. a purposeful kind of project in mind? .' .'
Dr. GOTTLIEB. As I remember, havin~ my memory refreshed by

what· I read, we had in mind a locallacihty,c.. local facility at which
work cO!Jldgo on, tIJld I want sp.ecific&:1lyto e]J:clu.de unwit.tingtesting
fromthlS because that was our mtentlon here, WIth the kind of work
that went on in othermoreformalMK-UL'l'RA projects could go
on close at hand, that we could visit and. see and talk to.

That was the general concept. ..' ..' .
Senator SCBWEIltER. Did it, in fact, happen tbatway?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. It did not.
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Looking back<·at it in retrospect, and reading these files in retro­
s~ct may seem-in fact, the plans that were made to l\ctu8.lly have
a facility at which formal and institutional research would go on, in
areas of interest.to us, ·was just never,realized~.; ...

SeriatorK~NNEDY.· You gave the mOiley"though?
Dr. GO'M'LIEB. Yes.' ..- .
Senator KENNEDY. They did, in fact, contribuie $375,000.
What benefits were derived to the Agency from that?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I, w~uld have to s.ay J.!l ~trospect, t~e only 1?enefi~s

that the Agency denved W&$ mamtamlDg productive relatIOnship
with Dr. 'Geschickter, himself. . .. , . , '

SenatorKENNEDY. T~ere was not any research done at the hospi~al?
, DI" GO'M'LIEB. To my knowledge as a result of building that wmg,
n~ '

Sent «;or KENNEDY. Well, the Director says he thoright that was
absOlutely incredible that the Agency w~uldbe involved in that.

, Dr. GO'M'LlEB. ,My response, to that 1S, I do not know how to re-
spond-to that. '

I guess the Director is entitled to his reactions..' .
senator KENNEDY. He. thought,as I ~",ould gather from histesti­

mony, that it was incredible that they would have putuJ> the money
and then not at least have derived some degree of benefit from this
amount of money in :t. .. _ .
. Dr. GOTTLIEB. I can giyeyou a philosophical answer to that,

Senator, but I do not know how helpful it woUld be. .
Senator KENNEDY. Why do we not, if we could, go to··the questions

of files. .
We had a lot of testimony yesterday about the way records were

kept in the CIA.,' .
Senator ScHwEIKER. Have you finished your questions on the

Geschickte.r relationship? .-. ' .-
Senator KENNEDY. Yes. . .
SenatOr ScHWEIKER. I have a.coupleof questionsonthat~
Along the same line that SenatorKennedy'1as.pursuing with re­

gard to the hospital wing, Subproject 35.of MK:-ULTRA, we have
here a. memorandum from· the CIA files.- .

It says.that in the event· of Dr. ·Geschickter's death, the projects
will continue: uany o.ciivitiesunder- this project will be continued
through the Geschickter Fund and will· be unaffected' by his death."
The memorandum also gets very specific about what the CIA Will
get in !~tum for- itscon~ribution' tc? the building f~d. I ~ave trou~le
reCtiDciling statements likethese~CIted by the CIA m their files, WIth ~
w~t you just said about the relationship between CIA and Dr.
GesChlCkter. .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My response to that is to focus-the main point I
was· trying to make is that there were.. plans made and expectations
made. when this money was transferred that simply did not happen.

I think:thO$e were our-intentions when.the project was made, and
they just were-not realized. .
SenatorSCHWEIKER~' Well, also,.in thesanie docuinent"it says:
A memorandwn· of agreement will ,be signed' with Dr.'Ge$chickter outlining to

.the .greatest extent· pOssible the arrangements under which theh08pital .space
under his control will' be made available to Chemical Division personnel and tl:e
manner in which cover will.be provided and· other benefits obtained. The memo-
randum of'agreement will be retained in TSB. . .
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What is your reSpoDseto .that? .' '.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I read that memo the other day. . '" '

, My response to that, as best as I c8.n'·recollect, the intentions w,ere
to do just what you read, to get slich ameIIiorandumof agreement.

1 am not aware that· that was ever actually done, senator.
Senator SCHWEIKER. You do not have any recollection of suc~ 0.

memorandum of agreement? . '. , ~' .
Dr. GOTl'LI~lJ.lhave: a.. good r~ollection of the memorandum you

read,Senator. . .
Senator SCHWEIK.ER.. What about the memo referred to in the

document I just read from? . . .
Dr. Gottlieb. The memo of agreement that Dr. Geschickter actually

signed ,or B.t1yimplementation of the series of events that you read
from that memo-- '

Senator S~HWEIKER~ Di~ you ever discuss such a D1emorand~of
agreement Wlth Dr. Geschickter? . . ' : .

Dr. GOTTLIEB~ I was not dealing with Dr. Geschickter at the tiIne.
Senator SCHWEIKER. You were not? . .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I personally was not. ' .
Senator SCHWEIKER.·This project was under'your direction? .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. It was. The man that worked for me dealt with it.
Senator SCHWEIKER. The project descriptions said-· three CIA.

biochemists or scientists would be provided cover as one of the benefits
the Agency would get in return for its contribution. ,. .

Were they, in fact, provided cover by this project? '.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I would have to answer that the way I did before,

these things were never implemented.
Senator ,SCHWEIKER. That was not implemented either?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No, sh-, to the best of my recollection.

-Senator SCHWEIKER. How waS the funding for this wing ha.nclled?
.In other words, how was the $375,000 payment made? '. .'

., p.r. GOTTLIEB. I do not remember'the fiscal-details. .
~ly remembrance was :helped by reading these files the other day­

was the question of whether the CIA coUld legally do this certainly
came up, and extensive legal. opinion and approval right up to the
Director was received for it.,
, But as far as. the details of how the money was transferred to the

university, aside from the. fact that it ,was put in the GesohickterFund
. ~ an intermediate step or there may have been other intermediate
steps depending on what techniques they used, I am not specifically
aware of that. '. . .

Senator SCHWEIKER. Dr. Gesebickter said yesterday that funding
was provided by either "a" Philadelphia' Foundation, or "the"
Philadelphia Foundation. . '

I wonder ifyou could shed some light on -that?
Dr. GOTrLIEB. I have no recollection on that.
1 want t.o make it clear, I am not disputing Dr. Gescbickter's

statement.
But I remember no details about a Philadelphia Foti:,.nation.
Senator SCHWEIKER. Why did not these plans come off? .
We have a very ela.borate project description, with pretty detailed

planning. It was awrovedat the highest levels of the ~ency.Alot of
monc,y was spent. By all indications, the project seemed to have very
high pr.:ority, as an important integral part. of your program.



i
I
)

. (

I

, )

i

"1.94

~ere is&; veIY det~ed,specific memorandum cOntaining t,he justifi-
cationsfor It. Why did not the plans come off? " , ,

Dr. GOTTLIEB. May I have my memory refreshed 011 the date of
that memorandum? '

,Senator SCHWEIKER. Yes. '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Because,' I think that ,is relevant to' my giving a

responsive answer.' " '
Senator SCHWElltER~"It looks'like the dateS have been sanitized.
Dr. GOTTLIEB'. My suspicion is that the period after the event

you talk about may have happened when I left. " "
Short of being reminded of the date, 'my response ·to you, Senator

Schweiker, woUld be that! would have to say'probably here expecta­
tioJ}S ofeit~erfinding peop!e to do this, .qualifiedpeople who were
tramed medically and techDically to do thiS work, couldhavetumed
out to be very hard to do, or it could have been, also, that the.whole
.thing, faced with the reality 'of implementing it, could have seemed
like an infeasible thing to do. . ,. '... ,",:

I also want to add that efforts to implement research, particularly
with the complexities, the ~xira complexities of this 'kind of cover and
sO'on, I mean with research efforts tbey often are expensive and do
not yield results., '",
. senator SCHwEIB:.ER~ That would have beell perceived before the
project was designed approved, wouldn't it? You do not have to be an
expert in spY!ngtofigure out th.at doing these kinds of things at
Geo~etown. University w.~uld present so~e horrelldou~ :proble~,
particularly if you were gomg to·· try to do It on an unwlttmg basIS.

I have to believe those problems' were known before the project
was OK'd and that they certainly were taken into account before
it was approved. Still, notwithstanding all of these things that you
are pointing out now, the files indicate ·that the plan was to' gofuU
spoon ahead with this project. ' ,

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I re8lly_do not know how tot-espond to your query.
Senator SCHWEI:KER~ We have the date on the document you asked

about-I believe it's 1955. . '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I did not think that would 'chan~e my response.
Senator KENNEDY. The Senator has been good enough to yield.
l just have a couple remajnjng areas, Dr. Gottlieb. '
One is on the area of files.
We had a lot of testimony yesterday about. the way the files were

kept in the CIA. ,.'.' , '
Some people talked about two sets of files, one detailed sUlXlIDary of

the project, and another boilerplate. '
The 'boilerplate had ·variousmeailings. It was unclear whether it

represented an accurate summary or a misleading summary.
, Could you help clarify the recordkeeping system at the .Agency?
Dr~ GOTTLIEB. As far as I am concemed, based on the files that I

looked at Sunday, those files in the' sense of afisc81 interest, with
i?stifications that w~re involved in the Agency's regulations at the
tIme were reasonably accurate. " .

Your reference to boilerplate could be interpreted in several ways
I will do it in my own way.
I am not aware from reading those that there was, either a purpose­

ful misrepresentation in what you are calling boilerplate, nor was
there an inference that this was one of two sets of files. .

....
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The two sets of·files that I understand would be,.one, the files that
you now hav~; and two, substantive set of files which cont,am a lot
more technical detail... ....

Senator KENNEDY. Do you feel the summary documents, the ones
with your name on ~hem, a~ways repr~ented ~e core' or essence of
troth of what was gomg on m the particular proJect? . ..

Dr. GOTtLIEB. I looked at a lot of·files, Senator.· :. .
I would say in a ~neral statement, the answer is yes.
Sena.tor KENNEDY. Can you .~ll us about why you destroyed the

files, and which ones you destroyed? . . _
Dr. GO'M'LIEB. May I read a statement that I made?
I think it will be the shortestw~y to answer that.
1 made this before to the Churcbcommittee, and there has not been

anything changed in reSpect .. to this.
There were -three reaSons. . .

.One, as with the other files which were destroyed in a continuing
and important. CIA pro.gram. of files destroc.tio.n tohandl.e·a.b.urgeon­
ing paper problem there was constant pressure to retire files and to
destroy those files which had no furthe.r use. '.. ....

Two, with my retirement and that of. others connected with this
work, and with the drug work over and inactive. for several· years,
these files were of no constructiye use to the A~ency. They were the
kind of sensitive files that were capable of bemgmisunderstood by
anyone not thoroughly familiar with their background.

. Three, the files contained the names of prominent scientists,
researchers,. and physicians who. had collaborated wi.th us and who
had been assured that their relationship with CIA would be kept
forever confidential.! felt that the careers and reputations of ' these
people would be severely damaged or ruined, for instance, in today's
climate of investigations, if their names and CIA, connection were
made public. I felt a s,Pecial deep personal obligation~orespect this
assurance of 'confidentlalityand to make as certain as I could that
these particular CIA sources would never be revealed. ..

I am sorry, I left out the preamble. .' . ' ,','
In late 1972 and .early 1973) I began to systematically clean out

and destroy files and pP-p'ers which we felt were superfluous aild not
useful, relevailt. or meantngful to.my successors.
. In the case of the dru~ files, I specifically checked with my supe­

,rlors, to obtain authorizatloDsand concurrence to destroy these files.
My reasons for feeling that they should be destroyed were essen­

tiaJly threefold and had absolutely nothing to do WIth covering up
illegal activities. '

Senator KENNEDY. I would imagine if, these were just paperwork
, you would not have to check with a superior, wouldyou1'l'his was
something more involved than just eliminating paperwork, was it not?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I tried to make clear I was aware there was more
involved, that is why I checked-- .

Senator KENNEDY. Who did you check with?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I checked with Mr. Helms, who was then Director.
Senator KENNEDY. Did he order the destruction?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Certainly did not order them, he concurred.
Senator KENNEDY. You requested they be destroyed-
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No, no.' '
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I~quested, I was··reallyaslcing his authorization to des~y them.
~e.needstomakea decision always as.to what you need to go to

your'superiorsfor~ " ',' ',," . "
SenatorKBNNED.Y.YouJelt you. should on this one?
Dr. GOT'l'LIBB. -Yes. " . ,

, Sen.atorKBNNEDY.So,cert&inly, the paperwol aspect was not
really tijeoverriding concern that you had. It was these otherreasoJ?-S?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. No, I would hav:e to add that that was the motIve
behind my~goingthr()\Jghallmy·files. , ,', .. " '

Senator KENNEDY. Youare nottrying·to leave the impression that
that was either a principal justificatIOn or reason to destroy the files,
are you? , ' ' ,,", " " '
, Dr. GoTolLIEB.laIn·simplysayi~it was one of them.

Senator KENNEl>T.The tliing that I' suppose we :w:ould baveto
~ders,tand, haVing bee,'n,"given the, kind. of, prio~ty that :rou, stated
this,prognunwouldhave, your own strong .comD11~ent:to It over the
record of the exch~s we have had this ml)rnmg, and the other
record, "an~ your belielin 'the!m~rtanceof, this in terins o! s~curity
reasons, that you felt that this kind of program was contmumgall
the way from 1973·when you left the Agency. I would have to ask.
why you felt that the national security reasons justified their
destruction? ' ,

Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. Senator Kennedy, I think a careful search of the
records would show that it was illS that termmated this project and
that I many· tirnesgave the reasons why. " , .
Tlief~t that at on.e period· in hist<?ry I felt s~rongly 'this was. a

relevantlUld.urgent program, and that m another time later, I specif­
ically not only recommen~edbut implemented its termination, to me
are not inconsiStent. .
8enatorKENNE~T. Well, you indicated to us that at the, time you

left in 1973, thatthel,lSe of the hebavioral kinds of drugs was at least
still being continued by adversaries. . .

I mean,yougavethatcertain impression to us.
And you spelled out very clearly inyourJormal statement and others

that you felt this program was of a ~eat kind ofimportance.
1 &Ill ius~ w()nde~, ~hel:l.yoqsuddenly wentalo~ on justification,

,you urged Its contmuatlonm 1963, why at some pomtyou suddenly
decided that the. national security interests were ,not. served by at
least keeping the infonnation' and material that had been gathered
from aU these expenditures' and from, all the work that .was done.

Dr.90TrLlEB. 9nerespo!lse to your question, Senator,' ",ould be
that the substantIve technical work done on 99 percent of these
projects was published in open literature andavailable.rrhere was
nothing useful in the files that could add to that. .,'

, The second point is, I must come back to what period of time we
are t,alkillgabOut. ' , . ,

As I tried to say, there became a growing realization that whatever
the foreign threat might be by 1973 or even earlier than that, that
that was. not a jus'tification to do any more than keeping in. touch
with s~veral individuals in this program t:o, b.e able to answer <\ues~ions
that mtght come up, that a program of this kind was no longer Justified.

It was not that the threat may have lessened, it was what we could
usefully do about it.

Senator KENNEDY. You made that decision in 1973?
Dr. GO'ITLIEB. No, no.' '
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I ~ould have to exa~e.the files.- The deCision w~ a ~~"one.
I·think your own eX&m1Datlon of the files' was.sho~ that although
this may have been a formal official determination of it then, .the
thing tapered off toalinost no$ing by 1967 or 1968. . '. .... '. ,

Senator KENNEDY. But the destruction, the decision'to destroy-'...-.­
Senator SCHWEIKEB. Is it not true that your Deputy obj~~ted tQ

the destrUction of .files for the reasons that we are getting at here?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have only heard that as a nnnor. .' .
I have never seen a memo on that subject and never discussed it

with the person who was my Deputy at the time. "" ,'.. ,'..
Ido not know whether you are saying he told .you he objected to it

or whether he told'you he. told me. He might well have. A person can
have di1ferent feeJingsaboutit~ '.. . , . •..

Senator SCBWEIKEB. When you discussed it with your Deputy, do
you recall his having objected to destroying the records? •
.... Ibave got to believe he would have expressed' his reasons for object--
in~to it to you,·that·he would'give.you his opinion.. . . ,'.

'. Dr. GOTTLIEB. I do not rece.11 that discussion with the person who
was my Deputy. I have no recollection of it. , . .

I am not saying it did not happen. He says. it did~ .
Senator KENNEDY. Dr. Gottlieb, Senator SChweiker is justgoiQg'to

continue the questions. .'
I have askea him to ask a brief one for meat the conclusion.
-r have to excuse myself. I appreciate your presence here. ".
Senator ~CBWEIKEB. Dr. Got~eb, going bac~ to the role p~aye~ ~y

Dr. Geschickter and the Geschickter fund, did Dr. Geschickter m
essence oversee expenditures of several Il1illion dollars ','worth of
p~ects or channeled through his fund, acting as a conduit? , ..

Dr. GO'M'LIEB. I would say I would have to dis&gJ'ee withtheiirst
part of your sta~ment and agree with the second one. '

Senator SCBWEIKEB. You state your understanding of the relation;';'
shiJ? .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. He provided the conduit for sums of money in: the
amount ;)'"ou are talking about. HecertainJy was not· asked tosuper-vise .' . . . '.
··SenatorScBWEIKEB. You did say earlier he was used by you in some
consult!ng capacit! occasionally? .' ,.'

Dr~_GOTTLIEB.But not necessarily on the project..'
.' .Senator SCHWEIKEB. Not on these particular projects? .', .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes. . .
Senator SCBWEIKEB. He cited the figure of about $2.3nrilli()D, as I

recall, as the amount of money that hiS fund handled for the CIA. .
Does th~t ring a bell with you? '.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I would have to say that seems reasonable.

.'Senator SCBl!EIKEB. In listening to. your d.escription of the functions
that Dr. Geschickter performed and m readmg the CIA files about the
relationship, there is obviously a wider' unaccounted.for discrepancy
between what the files say and what, m fact, accordmgto both you
and Dr. Geschickterhappened--particulady in terms of the agreement
which was supposed to be worked out for use of the facility at'George­
town, the Gonnan Building, the planned experiments which you say
were not conducted there, the use of patients as subjects, et cetera·
MigJlt we view this building fund contribution as the CIA's donation
to Dr. Geschickter's favorite charity in order to keep him as an
ongoing consultant to the CIA? .
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Is that really what we are seeing here?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Are you asking me, Senator, whether that is my'

perspective?, , .
Senator SCHWElltER. Yes.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. No, it is not my perspective. '
Senator SCHWElltER. Here is agreement that nobody lived up to, .

which did not mean a thing. It almost looks like it was written down
as a sort of charade~ Nobody knows about the facility providin~any ,
cover, nobody knows about having one-sixth of the space avallable
for clause, nobody tested anythh:!g there no people went in and out
on any specific research projects. Nobody knows about anything that
was to be included in the agreement ever happening.

'I do not know what otlier conclusion I could draw except that it
looks like a goodwill offering to Dr. Geschickter.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. The only light 1 could throw on that is to repeat
what I said before.,

My perspective is these w~r8' plans that there were intentions to
carry out, that just were not. '

Senator SCHWElltER. It seems like the CIA went to an awful lot of
fuss and bother, and it seems also that the problems that you men­
tioned a few moments &g()...,........gecurity problems, and so forth-all of those
problems were known before this agreement was worked out. To do
the sort of things described in the proposed agreement, at Georgetown­
even if only willing subjects wereused-'would surely, have raised
red :flagR. Yet the project was approved. , ,

I come back to the fact that it looks tome as if it wa.., an artificial
device for keeping Dr. Geschickter happy because he was useful to
the CIA in some sort of consultant role.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. You said something there that I need to understand
better. Did you say witting or unwitting? ,

Senator SCHWEIKER. Witting, even if the intention was only to use
witting subjects. Maybe 1 did not say that.

Dr. GOTTLIEB. It is helpful, Senator, my perspective on this was
that of aD. expensive project that just never ,took place.

H you are saying, was it wasteful, my answer would have to be
yes in terms of CIA's interest. ," ,

Senator SCIIWElltEB. The project r may not have taken place, you
say, but every one agrees that the project was paid for-the money
was spent. You are sa~g in your f?pinion ~t was not a matter of
donatmg to Dr. Geschlckter's favonte chanty to keep up a good
relationship there for consulting purposes?

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I mentioned before when this subject first came up
that an element in trying to implement this was to insure the con­
tinuation of all three services that I mentioned we were getting from
Dr. Geschickter, that that was an element.

But ( certainly would have to say, no, the perspective you mentioned
was not mine. ,

Senator SCHWElltER. You mentioned it in your statement that a
number olthe projects in MK-ULTRA, I guess all of those conducted
at iheuniversities, were ultimately published, am I correct?

Dr. GO'M'LIEB. Most of them.
Senator SCHWEIXER. A-Iost of them.
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Dr. GOTTLIEB. To the 'extent that information was published that
was llublishable. What I really mean'is, that they were not the kind
of thmgs that were developing ,data that was considered·secret. ..
. Senator SCHWEIKER. If that was true, why did we feel that "potential
~nemies of this country would be greatly benefited," as you also say
m your statement, if they knew about the nature and progress of ~ur
rese~rch.I am confused by your apparent coneemabout our enemIes'
learmg about our work, when -at the same time you make the obser.;.
vation that most of this work was published in the open literature
anyway..

Can you clarify that?
Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. I think I understand the reason you are confused.
What I· was' trying to make clear there was that if you tum the

situation around, this country's inteiligenceorgans would find it very
valuable if they could establish that another country's intelligence
organs are sponsoring a coherent group of projects and would draw
some pretty accurate conclusions as to specifically what their interest
mightbe.·

. Senator SCBWElKER. Let's look at some examples here from the
CIA files about the kind of research ,that the Agency had in mind,
areas of research which the research and development program of the
TSS Chemical Division was supporting.

In a document .relating to subproject 35, which of course was con­
nected with Dr. Geschickter and his fund, we find· a list of materials
and methods the Agency wss interested in. I'll read a few items:

1. Substances which will promote illogical thinking and impulsiveness to the
. point where the recipient would be discredited in public. .

2~ Substances which increase the efficiency of mentation and perception. ,
3. Materials which "'ill prevent or counteract the intoxicating effect of· alcohol.
4. Materials which will promote the intoxicating effect of alcohol.
5. Materials which will produce the signs and symptoms of recognized dis.'eases

in a reversible way so that they may be used.for malingenng, etc. .
6.. Materials which will render the induction of hypnosis easier or otherwise

enhance its usefulness. .
7. Substances which will enhance the ability of individuals to withstand priva­

tion, torture·and coercion dtning interrogation and so-called "brain-washing".
8. Materials and physical methods which will. produce amnesia for events pre­

ceding and during 'heir use.
And the list gues on. .
Surely, these would not be normal kinds of university projects that

we are discussing? . .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I think data which was developed on all but a small

amount of. the work that was done in normal university settings
indeed was done to get basic data that we felt did not exist that were
relevant to these questions. .

Senator SCHWEIKER. The list also includes research into physical
methods of producing shock and confusion over extended periods of
time and capable of surreptitious use; and substances which produce
physical disablement such as paralysis of the legs, acute anemia, etc.

These certainly would not be published?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. They would not be published ,undar the headings

that you are talking about, but a researcher doing the actual work
that needed to be done, first. on. animals, to get this kind of data,
would certainly have a lot of data that was perfectly publisha.ble, and
did not necessarily mention these ends.
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.A .potential.enemy analysis oJ· ~ whole group of projects could very
readIly lead 'him to those concluslons. . '.

I do not know if I make that clear.. .'
Senator SCHWEIXER. I guess so. I think it's iD:t.portant to point out

that'in the same docu~entwh~ret~ list appears, explicit reference is
made to human testmg, which' ratses problems that "cannot be
handled by the ordinary contractor.". ". . . . .... .

I had earlier asked the Director on two occasions about brain
concussion studies. .

One of the project descriptions refers to testing fluid-filled flasks and
using other means in an attempt to find out how the brain is shocked'
by concussion or blast effects. At one point I was told that it-was an
Office of Naval. Research project and the CIA was only indirectly
interested. . '. . '.' .., . .

Then, DOD came back today and said just the.opposite, that this,
in fact,~asa CIA proi~c~, and the Office of Naval Resear~h w~ just
a condUIt for CIA fundmg. . '. .'

Can you tell us more specifically about the brain concussion studies?
Was that one of your projects? .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I do no·t have that-.I want to be very careful. I am
not saying it was·not, Senator, but it happened a long time ago, and
I did not see any data on it. . . .
An~ if I was goh:~g to be as responsive as I would like to be to your

questIon, I would like to have my memory refreshed. .
Senator SCBWEIXER. We will get that for you in a moment.
Did you work closely with Dr. Robert Lashbrook? .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Yes.
Senator SCHWEIKER. During the course of your association, did IOU

discuss the det&ilsof safe house projects as well as other MK-ULTRA
pr<tiects with him? .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My impression would be that I certainly did, but
if you ask me to name instances when I did, or afternoons that I did,
I would be very hard-pressed. . . .

Senator SCBWEIKEB. What capacity was he in· at the time that
you worked closely with him? - ..

Dr. GOTTLIEB~ 1 think, as I remember, he was my deputy. ,
Senat()r SCHWEIKER. Would it not be fairly natural' that· almost

all operational material and information would be available to him,'
with few exceptions? . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. Pardon me? . .
I am consulting with myattomey because there is another individual

involved here ana I do not want to unknowingly h8.rm him.
Senator SCHWEIltEB. All right.
[Short pause~], .
Senator SCBWEIltER. Do you have a response? "
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I need to be reminded of the question because I

thought the question was: Do I remember or should he have had
knowledge of everythin~goingon--

Senator SCBWEIltEB. Because he was yO,urdeputy.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. My ~pression is "Yes." . .
Senator SCBWEIKEB. Here is the documentation relating to the

brain concussion p~iect.
You are specifically listed as an accredited CIA technical liaison

representative for the project, along with another person.

••
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Dr. GOTTLIJIlB. Remember, Senator, I did 'not deny knowledge of
this. , . ' " "" '

SeD9.tor SCHWEIKEB. I am trying to help you remember.
I br!\ showing you the documents. I mow you did not deny in­

volyementin ihbproject. Ili'ould like to establish whether or not
this''!~your proi'~ct,aCIA pl"Oject-I>OD said it was a CIA project.

This IS a memo:dated November 1954. .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Reading this, I still do not have a specmcrecol­

lection of this project but I would not dispute that it was.
In ansWer to your question about what we were doing and why,

the' bestanswe:l,"I can ~ve you is that-ithadsomething'to do with a .
series of ultiJnate ends of the nature that you read before. .

It sounds like a highly theoretical study of the kind that coUld be
published, by the way, that would backstop and lead perhaps to other
mvestigations. It sounds that way fromrea~ the paper. .

Senator SCHWEIKEB•. As I recall from re~moredetailed docu­
ments.that I have n~t put bef0!8 you today, ~eproiect description
also discusses what It takes to mduceconcusslonand how to sneak
uJ? on a person and ind.uce a. C<!ncu~n, and how to have that occur
WIthout the personsbemg Wlttmg of It. The p~ose was to.produce
a concussion with IDaximumapmesia and no visIble injury.

There were a lot of ramifications to that sort ofresearcn.
Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. Yes.
Senator SCBWEIKEB~ In the memorandum it lists' people from CIA,

who, have .knowlJdg,e of it, and, inter.est~.. y enougli, it does not list
any technical people from the Office of Naval Research. .

Wolild that not be a pretty clear indication that prime technical
r~onsibility would have rested with you folks?

Dr. GO'rI'LIEB. Senator, I did not sayit was an ONRlroject, I do
not want to be held to that. I believe someone else sai that. .

Senator SCHWEIKEB. Rea.ding· the memo, can you not make a
judgment, seeing how this was structured-.-'

Dr. GO'1'TLIEB. I thought I said from what I .was reading there, it
probably was a CIAproiect. '. '. .

Senator SCHWEIKEB. Dr. Gottlieb, what do. you know about the
knowle~ge of Mr..Ansling~r,of the~ureau of.Narcotics, or other
Bureau of Na.rcotics' officmJs, regarding Morgan Halls safehouse
activities. . .

In other .words, how far up the Bureau o! Narcotics' chain of
command did' awareness of Mr. Hall's operations go?

Dr. GOTTLI~B•• I think the only thing 1 ~an say' that might really
help you on thism the sense that I am talking about my own knowl­
edgezand not assumptions or inferences or impressions, was. that Mr.
AnsIiriger was knowledgeable of the safe houses that we set up and

w~~nator SCBWEI~B.AnYother Bureau of Narcotics' officials that
come to mind?

Dr. GO"ITLIEB. No.
Senator SCHWEIKEB•.Why did the CIA take over Mr. Hall's salary

for a time? . 1
We discussed that earlier and you said this only/went on for a few.

months. What was the rationale for this departure from the rule?
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.. Dr. GO'M'LIEB. lprefaced this by saying there is no record that has
been kept of this, that what I am going to try to relnte to you, and it
is perhaps a little fuzzy in my mind; and I beg your indulgence there
for what might seem like Some discrepancies..

There was· a period,· and the period is exactly mentioned in some
of the. files .that were made av8.ilable to me ·.on Sunday, .where for
reasons lam not entirely sure of, it had something to do '\lY-ith some
of his past activities about some. people in high. places who were very
angry with him, and it was useful for Mr. Anslfuger to not have him
s~cifically on the Bureau.of NarcoticsJpayroll ·for a period of time.

He approached me and· said, since we are in this collaborative e1l'0rt, ....
would y:ou people be kind enough to formally take his salary fora
period through me so that I could honestly say that he if) working for
another agency for this period. That was the background of it.

Sehator8cIlWEIltEB..Someof the projects under MK-ULTRA in- ~

volved hypnosis, is that correct? '
Dr. GOTTLIEB. YJ'S. . .
Senator SCBWEIltER. Did any of these projects involve.something

called radio-hypnotic-intra-cerebral control, which is a combination,
as I understand it, in layman's terms, radio transmissions and
hypnosis? ..

Dr. GOTTLIEB. My answer is "No." .
Senator SCBWEIKER. None whatsoever? .
Dr. GO'M'LIEB. Well, I am trying to be responsIve to the terms

that you used.
As I remember it, there was a current interest, running interest, all

the time in,what affects people's standing in the field of radio energy
have, and it could easily have been that somewhere in many projects,
someone was trying to see if you could hypnotize somebody easier if
he was standing in a radio beam. .
. That would seem like a reasonable piece of research to do.

Wha't I am saying,! do not see that being the focus ofa large
interest or successful result come out of this.

Senator SCHWEIKER. We did have some testimony yesterday that
radar waves were used to wipe out memory in animal experiments. .

Dr. GOTTLIEB.l can believe that, SenatQr.. .
I would remind you that the problem of radio waves and what it

?oes ~.people is extremely current intereSt in.connection with events .
man lDlportantembassyoverseas now. There IS a great concern about ..
that. . .

SenatorScHWEIKER. Subproject 39 involved research on 142
criminaJIy insane individuals. Research techniques. included str~i~ht r
interrogation, hypnosis, hypnosis in conjunction with LSD, and ~D
with interrogation. .

Can you/shed any light on this experiment or what the purpose for
gettingi,Dio this area was? How successful or effective was the project?

Dr..60'M'LIEB. ~ have to again ask for a date on that if I can get it.
The reason I was asking for a date, there was a rather large period

of tUne that Iw~ not involved in this at all.
Senator SCHW£IKER. We have one. It is April 7, 1958.
Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. I was not in the country, not connected with LSD,

had no lmowl~geof it.
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Senator SCHWEIKER. Did you ever in your work under MK-ULTRA­
or other work in your division, buy "~ject"drugs from pharmaceutical.
concerns? ". .... ..... .' '.' . .' .

I use "reject" in ~hetrade sellSe, drugs would not be available on
the.commercial mar:ket be.cause.they could' not meetthe standards for
somereaso", or ano.tHer, such as having too. many adve~sideeffects.

Dr. GO'ITLIEB. Can Ispeculateona miSunderstanding of that term,
Senator? . '. "

Senator ScUWEIKEB. ~rtainly.Because it IIiay be helpfuL . ..
J?r. GO'ITLIE.B. Yq,ll. JI)II.Y, be talking aboJit .&. term u~d for. ~rugs

which drug c(\mp$Il,i~testandfind have SIde effects w:hichmltlgate
commercial e,xploita!ioD" becaus~ th~ milita.tthad a,continuing pro­
gram, a very aggressive one, to PlDPomt those,m a sense that theybad
effects of,interest to the millta.ry, .and we did have liaison with .the
military and were interested. But that is what I think we are talking
about "'leject."· ." . .' .'

Senator SCHWEIKEB. I accept your definition. .... ' .
Now, were there any of these kinds of drugs used as part of your

ongoing MK-ULTRA or other teSting programs;,md if so, for what
, ? . '.

PIfr~GO'ITLIEB. An in~rest in them there surely waS. The purpose
was, in our continu~searchfor.drugs that might have any of the
effects on that list that you started to read before. . .....
. Senator SCHWEIKER. Was any of this work fruitful, to· your
knowledge? . . . .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. In a way, I guess that is the way LSD came .to our
knowledge. LSD was one of tliese compounds made by Sandos Phar-
maceutical Co. .,.

Because of these bizarre side effects it had, they had no cOlDD1ercial
use forit.· .

Senator SCHWEIKER. Where did you get y-our LSD for your tests?
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I am a little hazy on exactly where. ButI have got

a pretty good idea. It was from oneaf the major U.S.ph~aceutical.
houses who were maki~ dl"Ugs :of a ,similar structure ;end who .we
interested in manufactunng LSD for us. . " '. "; .

Senator SCHWEIKER. I wan~ to' make a clarification regarding the
time period of subproject 39., .... ..... .•.. ..

The record shows that, subproject 39, dealing. with criminally
i~ane individuals apd using ~uch. techniques..as~ypposis, .hypnosIs
WIth LSD, and LSD mterro~atlons,actually began In 1954 and. lasted
through 1959, a ~-yearpenod. The memo I referred. to eatber!,as

, dated n 1958, while you were out of the country, b~t the project
covered a much longer time frame. ..' .

And the cost was estimated 8.t $30,000.
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I have been given a~iece of paper that willgive me a

little bit more information about this. I will rea.d it and try to respond.
I will just read you what we wrote:
It is thought that these persons have the 8ame kind of motivation for with­

holding certain information that is comparable to operational interrogations. in
the field.

That would be a clear rem~mbrance of mine, and' having been
stimulated by reading tbis as to why we were in it.

.- '_._',", .... - .._-,_.- _'-"~_'------'-"~'-'.'."" ..... ":':"';-..:.':---..::~;
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Senator'Sc,BwBlltBR. Dr. Gottlieb, besides the safe houses that we
h..vediscussed·in some 'depth, here, where· else were drugs tested on
unwitting subjects? We know these tests went on in certain safe
houses.' " ,,' , ,,' "

Whatabout other places and locations, to your kn.owlec!ge?
, Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. Are you talking about witll the United States?
Senator ScIlWBIlCEa:' Yes.

. Dr. GOTTLIEB~ I do not remember now the places where that was
done,unwitiing tests. We certainly,as I indicated before, did a, lot
of testing on ourselves. '

Senator SCIlWEIDB. Well, now, we had,some information indicating
that drugs were slipped to unwitting subjects in bars in New York
Ci~. "

Dr~ GOTTLIBB.! am sorry, I was in my:mind putting those under
the umbrella of the safe house., ' ,

I did not realize you meant '!pecifically, physically outsidt­
Senator SCHWElDlL How. did you' relate them to safe houses,so

I understand...o..--;
Dr. GO'rl'LIEB. Thf!y were 'unwitting administrations that were

made by Morgan Hall or through Morgan Halt, ,
I ~ould liketosay~~~give the 'm~stPI'~~iseanswer to that that I

can 1$ that. I am not specifiCally aware m the sense,that I can remember,
look,. this was done in a bar.

But I have no reason to think that that was·not done.
Senator ScBWEIDR. What did you do with the guantities of material

that ultimately. came into your possession-di'Ugs, poisons, toxic
substances-which either were produced for you or were studied by
you?

For example, we heard yesterday from Dr. Geschickter that we
imported a lot of JIOison mushrooms from Africa. What did we do with
them? ;

Dr. GOTTLIEB. I think toO answer the question precisely I did hear
about the mushroom discussion, and my best remembranCe of that,
and I want to underline this, to answer it most accurately, would
have to relate it to a particular project from where it was done,but
my general remembrance of it, that was a project that was discussing
some of the very basic aspects of relat~ a chemical and a structure
to an activity. It took place in the university somewhere, I cannot
remember.where, and tnat·,this material was procured in connection
with :getting this investigation or ma.terial fOl"him towotk on.
Itwasnotasecretorunwitt~ ,
Senator ScHWEIUB. As a normal thing, what would you do with

this kind of toxic material? "
Dr. GOTTLIEB. Material like the one you are ta.lkiJ!g about would

revert entirely to the investiga.tor dO!!lg the work. He works with
materia.ls, like that all the time, and different institutions do different
thi.!lgs.

SOme have a storage room, I guess they accumulate ; some destroy
them afterward.

Senator ScHWEIltEB. As you will· recall very vividly, our own In­
t511igence Committee looked into a. case where the CIA had maintained
and stored poison toxins that were supposed to have been destroy~d.
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I g1!.. eS$~h.e. resp~)Dsib.. ility for that. fell somewhere between'CIA~d
Fort Detrick, but we had good eVldencethat deadly shelliiShtoxm
wl.'8 nQt destroyed even· after & Presidential order. SOme of the ma­
terials from projects like MKULTRA must have come into.· the
Agency's .hands. What happened to them? Do we know tbeywere
destroyed?--' '. '. . '.. : . .

Dr. GO'M'LIEB. My experience is most specifically· rovertedto, our
pands;in other,word.!1,.it,was not'appropri~te.to leave them with the
mvestlgator because It 'Wasil't normal for him to have them,' and also
had to do his work' and were kept in the laboratory fot storage in the
CIA. ," . - '. .

1 guess thAt laboratory, as lremember, this happened after I left, was
inventoried and reviewed and my understandiJig from the testimony
.that came up in those hearings that'you mentioned were all destroyea
and that did'not happen while I was there. . . .

Senator SCBWEIItEB. One point that came to light in our review of
the financial records was that Mo~anHall had considered subleasing
the safe house, or at least he had placed an ad to sublease' the safe
house. '

Can you enlighten 'Us as to what was haCr:;ing here? . .
Dr. GOTTLIEB. I do not rememberanyt. about that. .' '. '
Senator SCBWEIUB. That was February 8; 1955,; Morgan Hall

wrote a check to pay for an ad he placed to sublease the safe house.
Dr. GO'M'LIEB.I am sorry, Senatori I do not remember that incident

and cannot throw any liltht on it. -
Senator SCBWEntEB.. I know you havea·plane.to make, so I'll try

to conclude this. .
I have only one other area of questioning today.
EA3167,-the compound we diScussed in our open session with the

Defense Department, was tested by DOD for CIA by putting it on the
skin, what does this EA3167 do to people? Can you tell us in layman's
terms what effect you were looking for? - .

Dr. GOTTLIEB. lam· repeating something I heard ,the other day
because I have no recollection.of my own, but as it was'explained,to
me in. my work wi.ththe staff here on Sunday, it is amaterial w.hiOO,
when added with other materlals,makesit possible to admjnister
something to the skin rather than orally or through the air. ' .

,That is myunderstan~of it. ,...,.. •
Senator SCBWEIKEB. It IS more or less anadm1D1stenngagent,

then? You are saying you would mix some other drug with it,: some
hallucinogen or other drug, but EA3167 itselfhas no particular effect?

Dr. GO'M'LIEB. I want to be careful, Senator. -
I do not have independent knowledge of this. I'am try!!tg to inter­

pret that from what someone on your staff told me. That, is my
mterpretation of it. .
.' Senator SCBWEIKEB. I guess that concludes our 'line of ·questions
fo~you, Dr. Gottlieb.
, We appreciate your being here. Thank you for coming.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Gottlieb follows:] .
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My name is Sidney Gottlieb and I reside in California.

I am appearing at this hearing as I have appeared in others in

the past ,voluntadlyand prepared t.o.. offer whatever construct ive

testimony made' possible by ~y background and rememQcance of

things past.

I would like t.o first comment on project. MKULTRA.

'.
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which much later came to be organized under the

To the best of my recollection, several research

inquiries

Crypt.onym I"KtjLTRA -- were begun in about 19~2. 'Their purpose was

to investi~ate whether and how it was· possible to modify an

individual's behavior by covert: means. The context. in which

tt,lS investigation was started was that of the height of the

Cold War with the Korean War just winding down; with the CIA

organizing its resources to liberate Eastern Europ~ by para­

military means; and with the threat of Soviet ~qgression very

real andt.angible, as exemplified by the recent Berlin air­

lift •

In the judgment of the CIA, there was tanqible.
evidence t~at both the Soviets and the Red Chinesemiqht be

usinq techniques of altering human behavior which were not

understood by the USA and which would have implications of

national survival in the context of national security 'con­

cerns at that time.· It was felt to be mandatory and of the

utmost urgency for our intelligence organization to establish

what was ~~ossible in t.his field on a ~j.qh priority basis.



- 2 -

To mention just a few examples, there was a concern about the

apparent manipulated conversions of Americans interned in Red

China· for a very short time: there was cilsoa concern about

apparently irrational remarks made by a senioiAmerican diplomat

retur"nin9 from t.he Soviet Onion: perhaps l'Ilost immediate and

urge~t .in our minds was t.he apparent buyin~ up of the world

supply of at-that-time-little-known new phychog~nic mate.rial

LSD: lastly; there was a9rowin9 library of document.edinstances

of routine use by the Soviet Security Services of covertly­

adminstered drugs. This last., by the way, has grown and been

added to, up to the time I left the Agency (CIA).

I accept full responsibility for my own role

in these activities, in relation to what my position in the

CIA implied, as to my level of responsibilit.y as it changed

over the years. At the outset in the period 1951-1957, I

was head of a branch of a division charged with the responsibility

of looking into the matters which I de$cribed above. I set

up and handled some projects myself, and supervised and

administered other CIA employees monit.oring other projects.

As the years went on and I assumed brcader responsibilities,

my personal involvement in the projects lessened. Thus, my

involvement was most direct in the period 1951-1957. Fr~m

1957 to the end of 1960, I was not directly involved at all,

being assigned to other matters. I was stationed overseas

1957-1959 and was assigned to another unit in headquarters

in the period 1959 t.o the end of 1960~ Late in 1960,
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I returned to TSD to becollle Chief "of t.he Research and Develop­

IIIent cOlllponent. f io.1962, I becallie Deputy Chief of TSDr and.

frolll 1966 to 1913, I was Chief of TSD. I retired from the CIA

on June 30, 1973. I want to :stress, however, that a policy·

review of project MKULTRA and all of the projects I was· con-­

nected with took place at least onC'e a year during MKULTRA"

active period, which I remember as 1952-1965. In addition,

.as each ~Ioject was funded, approval in writing at least two

levels above mine were required in all research and develop­

merit activities.

Project names like Artichoke and Bluebird have been

mentioned in the press, associated with my name. My remembrance

is that project Artichoke was managed by the Office of Security

and that I ha~ no direct or indirect resonsibility for it,

although I became aw~reof its exist.ence and general nature

over the years. project Bluebird, as I remember it, was also

an Office of Security concept, possibly never actually realized,

-which later evolved into a TSD-sponsored activity looking

into brainwashing, and ultimately included the Society for

the Investigation of Human Ecology.

One unusual project started in 1952 and continued

unt.il abnut 1965 was an arrangement originally set up by !!Ie

with the Bureau of Narcotics. In this regard, I have pre­

v~ously furnished lilY recollections of this matter durin9 my

(
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40 odd hour s of t.estimony to the Senat.e SC!lect Committee on

Intelligence, but I am glad to discuss these mat.ters again

with this Commit-tee. Tbe origin. of this Bureau of Narcotics

activity rested in my becoming aware t.hrough reading OSS

research files of an investigation into the behavior-alterating

possibilities of Tetrohydrocannabinol, a synt.het.ic material

related to the naturally active constituent of marijuana.

I was able to contact an officer of the Bureau of Narcotics

who had participated first-hand in the OSS investigations.

With him, I made an arrangement., funded by the CIA, whereby

he would covertly administer chemical materials to unwitting

people. The Bureau of Narcotics, through this individual,

had their own interest. in determining whether chemical materials

could be used to elicit or validate information obtained from

drug informants. The arrangement would benefit the CIA's

program in that information would be obtained, unobtainable

in any other way, on the effects of these llIat~rials used in

situations closely resembling th~se in,actual operations.

I have no personal awareness of specific individuals to whom

these materials were administ.ered. ~o the best of my knowledge

and remembrance, the materials administered in the great majority

of cases under the' Bureau of Narcotics project were LSD and

Meretran. I do not have detailed informat ion on the exact

number of individuals involved, but the impression I have is

that the number involved was between 20 and 50 individuals

over the years of the proj~t. I would like to add that the

~]... '
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Bureau of NarcoUcs project was the only one of its kind in

the sense of trying to gain urgently needed information in

the administration of materIals in an operational context.

Although it has drawn considerable attention in th~ news

media, because of· its unusual nat ure, it was a very small
o

part of an overall program which took place in more conventional

project, in the more normal setting of unversities and lab9r-

atories, as born out by the records shown to me by the

Committee staff. This Committee might be interested to know

that the total amount of money spent on everything related

to MKULTRA was limited to 10, of the total research done by

TSD. To my remembrance, at the height of the spending on MKULTRA

related activities, it never even reached this percentage.

The great bulk of the research done under the general

umbrella of Project MKULTRA took place in academic and other

research settings. These projects almost always represented

work that the individual investigators would have been doing

in any case. The Agency's role was to provide the funds and,

in many cases, provide access to the investigator if specific

interpretation of his results in terms of our interests were

needed. To my recollection, in every case, the results of

the related research were pUblished.

The degree of wittingness of the principal investi­

gators on these projects varied ~epending on whether we judged

his knowledge of our specific interests to be necessary in

providing useful results to us. Thus, many projects were

-'
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established in which the principal investigator was fully

knowledgeable of who we were and exactly what our interests

in the research were. Others were simply provided funds

t.hrough a covert organizat ion and had no idea of ult imate

CIA sponsorship.
. ,

The degree to which individuals otheis than the

principal investigator needed to be witting of the Agency's

eonnection to the research varied. It was generally left to

the principal investigator to advise us as to whether anyone

else in either his research team or in the administrative part

of the university or research organization needed to be made

witting to the Agency's relationship. To the best of my

remembrance, although for general security reasons we were

eager to keep this kind of information to a minimum, we went

along withtbe principal investigator's desires and cleared

and briefed whomever he felt was necessary.

The general subject of Why we felt it necessary to

use funding mechanisms like the Society for the Investigation

of Human Ecology or the Geschickter Fund for Medical Research

needs some comment. This involves the more general question

of Why we felt all of this research needed to be kept secret

insofar as Agency sponsorship was concerned. The reason, however

it may seem with the benefit of hindsig~t, was that we fel~any

potential enemies of this country would be greatly benefitted
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in their own possible future aggressive acts aqainst the USA

if they were forwarned as to what the nature and progress of

our research in this field was.

The largest overall picture that can be given of this

group of academic and other formal research undertakings is that

they were an at.tempt to harness the academic and research community

of the UnitedStat~s to provide badly-needed answers to some

pressing national security problems, in the shortest possible

time, without "alerting potential enemies to the United States

Government's interest. in these matt.ers.

In all cases, r~~earch results were published through

the normal overt channels for publication of medical and

physiological research. I would iike to remind the members

of the Commit.tee that at. this point in history t.he amount. of

available reliable data on LSD and similar materials was

essentially nil.

I understand from reading newspaper accounts that. one

of the principal interests of this Commit.tee in this kind of

research is the.degree of protection that was affordad to the

sUbject.s used in t.hose experiments where human sUbjects were

used •. As far ~s the Bureau of ~arcotics project is concerned, my

impression was there was no advance knowledge or protection of the

individuals concerned. The only cow~ent I would like to make

on this is that, harsh ·as it. may seem in retrospect, it was

felt that in an issue where national survival might be concerned,

such a procedure and such a riSk was a reasonable one to take.

..
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I would like again to remind the Committee that, as far as

those of us 'tho participated in this work were concerned,

this country was involved in a real covert war in the sense

that the cold war spilled over into intelligence activities.

Insofar as protection of individuals in the bulk

of t.his work, as representated,by forlllal research projects,

is concerned, the matter of informed consent. and protection

to thevolunt.eers part.ici~ating was left to each investigat.or

according to the standards that. eithe~ he or his institution

felt were appropriate to the sit.uation. Our general feeling

was that. if we chose reputable and responsible investigators,

appropriate standards in this area would be used. I think,

in general, the procedures actually used in these experiments

were representative of what was considered to be adequate

safeguards at .the time.

A comm~nt should be made on the kind of interest

that t.he Agency had in these matters and how it may have

changed over the years. The original impetus for this work

as mentioned above vas the concern about aggressive use of

behavior-altering techniques against this country by its

enemies. Although this remained a continuing and probably

primary focus in the history of these projects, the Agency

.
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did become interested in the potential use of behavior

modification techniques in unforeseen circumstances that

might occur in the· future.

It. is undoubt.edly true that some of these research

activities were continued into the middle or late 1960's

when in 100kin9 backward now the real possibility of their

successfUl and effective use either against us or by us was

verY low. In fact. I remember writing a report when I was

on detached assignment with another unit in the clandestine

services in about 1961 which concluded that the potential

effectiveness of these techniques and the inclination of

Americanint.elligence officers to use them was limited. The

only reasons I can provide now for the continuance of a small

number of these activities was that we felt we needed to be

more certain than we were of these negative results and also

that We felt a need to maintain contact with individuals

knOWledgeable in these fields to keep ourselves abreast of

what was happening.

In conclusion, I would like to comment on three

things which trouble me very much about the situation I find

myself in.

First, there have been many references in the

press toatlempts by me to avoid testifying. These allega­

tions are without any basis in fact, either in terms of

•

.
"

'.



I

,

... - .. -....,.::." - --" - ..-_ .. _:_.._..-~:~,::.:.~:,--------~:: --

215

- 1'0 -

-hiding- or making myself unavailable to congressional eommittees.

In ~he case of my testimony before the Church Committee in

1975, I voluntarily and immediately returned from India as

soon as I was made aware at the Missionary Hospital, where

I was performing voluntary services, that I might be needed.

I have been available for all legitimate inquiries at all

times through my counsel.

Second, I feel victimized and I am appalled at the

CIA's policy, wherein someone or some group selectively pin­

points my name by failing to delete it. from documents re­

leased under the Freedom of Information Act without

any permission from me. That is, my name is selectively left

on released documents where all or most others are deleted.

I have a great concern for past, present and future employees

of the Agency involved in sensitive, difficult, and potentially

misunderstood work, as this policy of selective disclosure

of individ~als names gets applied to them. 1 am sincerely

concerned that the CIA'S ability to recruit cl~ndestine assets

in t.he future could be severely impaired.

Thirdly, my concern is for the re~utations of the many

individuals not employees of the Agency, in academic and pro-

fessional life who, for the most partiotic and constructive



confidentiality and non-disclosure, chose to assist the Agency

in its research efforts over the, past years. By now, the

association in the news media of any llame in the academic

or professional work with CIA brings immediate and automatic

negative connatations, and irreparably damages their reputa­

tions. With regard to my testimony, I hope this Committee will

understand my reluctance, except when absolutely essential, ~.

to mention other names. I am desirous and willing to share any
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of reasons, ~nd guaranteed both by myself and the Agency of

knowledge of matters of interest t~ the Committee that I have

in my memory but, whatever the CIA's policies may be on this

matter, I feel it is a point of personal responsibility to

honor the commitment of confidentiality th~t I feel towards

these individuals and not to be a party to further damage

their reputations.

In summary, I would like this Committee t~ know that

I considered all this work -- at the time it was done and in

the context of circumstances that were ext.ant in that. period

to be extremely unpleasant., extremely difficult, extremely

sensitive, but above all, to be extremely urgent and important.

I realize that it is difficult to reconstruct t~ose times

and that atmosphere today in this room.

Another thought that I would like to leave you with

is that &hould the course of recent history have been slightly

different from what it was, I can easily imagine a congressional

1
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·coJDlllit.tee being extremely critical of t.he Agency for not having

don. investigations of this natur~.

In any event,.itis.my siJilple wise to be as helpful

as possible to this Committee in obtaining its appropriate

legislative goals, and I am prepared to be:as helpful and forth­

coming as possible in the areas in which you are interested.
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Sehatdr Schweiker~ We will contmue with another witness, but we
will recess lb:~t and go back, into the full committee hearing room for
an 'open sesSion.'

Thank you yery much.
[Short recess.] , • ,', ,'" ".
[The meeting 'reconvened in the ,full committee hearing room.]
Senator SCBWEIKER.At this' time we will call as the health sub-

co~tt-ee'Snext witness Mr. Peter C.,Bensinger, the Administrator
of the'DrugEnforcementAdministration. :'

Mr. Bensinger, would you like to makes. few general remarks first?
Do' you have a prepared statement to present before I ask you a few
questions?'

, '

STATEJIEn OFPETElt c. BQSIBGER, AD14ImSTRATOR; DRUG
DFORCDIEBT AD14mISTRATIOB, ACCOnAlfIED BY,10SEPlI

,DEUGo, ACTIBG CHIEF ,mSPECTO:R,DB,UG EBFORCEIlDT
AD14msTRATIOB

Mr. BENSINGER. Thankyou, Senator Schweiker. ' '
I would like to,if I might. also introduce Joe Krueger, Acting Chief

lns~ectorforDrugEnforcement Administration.
I have been Administrator for DEA since January 23, 1976. I

might add there was nomdication at the time I arrived at the Drug
Enforcement Admini'stration that any former narcotics agent of a
formerlredecessoragency of which there ha.ve been many, had been
engag~ in cooperation with the CIA or anyone else inexperime~"ation
with dmgs or unwilling subject3.

Needless to say, I was shocked and appalled that such activity did
take place, and I can conceive of no circumstances under which such
actiVIty could be justified.

Ul!.on determining that a former official was involved from the Fed­
eral Bureau of Narcotics in this activity. I did direct DEA's Office of
Internal Security to conduct with highest priority a. thorough inves­
tigationto determine the nature and scope of drug testing activities,
cooperative relationships between predecessor agencies and individuals '
and the CIA.

The Office of Internal Security of DEA has determined with sworn
and written sts.tements from every national and rcgional program
,m'an~er that we are not providing facilities, drugs, or funds, for
unwilling testing on humans to the CIA or anyone else.

We have worked closely with the staff of this committee.
I would be happy to answer any questions, Senator.
Senator SCHWEIKER. I think you are certainly correct.
You have, exhibited a very positive approach and worked very

cooperatively and very closely with the subcommittee.
So I understand your answer to my basic question, which I didn't

even havo to ask, is, you were not only surprised but shocked to
learn about your agency's former involvement with CIA drug testing,
and you are already taking steps to remedy it and prevent future
abuses by instituting your own investigatIon. Is that essentia.lly
correct? '

Mr. BENSINGER. That is correct, Senator Schweiker, except that the
details that we have, both from committee staff an-d whatever records
are avai.ltile to us from the CIA indicate that this type of cooperative

\
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relationship iq. wh.j.ch facilities, saf~houses, were operated'-iil conjunc­
tion betweenFBN and CIAdidterrilinate in June 1965.

Senator SCIiwEIltER.The relationship apparently,termmated in
June 1965, and you were appris~d of i~ e~tence when,ro~g~y?

Mr~ BENSINGER. I was appnsed of It m September of this year
th.at this Drevio~ 12 years ago activity. did take place.' .
Se~WrSClIWEIKER. .September of this year? . .
Mr. BENsiNGER. 1977. . .... . .•.. '. '
Senator SCHWEIUR. .AndittertniJiated in 1965, about 12 years ago.

You ~ewth~ sort of cooperative relationship'laid out in theseheatings
as gomg agamstthe b&Slcdrug enforcement purposes of your agency?

Mr. BENSINGER. That is correct. ..' .
Senator SCIfWEIKER. I gather you are taking every precaution

and safeguard' to assure that relationships like this or programs like
this do not happen wbiley9u are Adininistratot?

Mr. BENSINGER. Absolutely~. .... '.
Senator SCBWEIxER.. Weappreciate· yoUr' coming &Sa witness

today, and we thaJ'..k you for your patience in waiting until we com­
pleted our quesi.ioning of the other witnesses.

It is refreshing to see a positive, conStructive attitude on the part
of a Federal agency that wants to help and cooperate with us and
shares the same obj9ctivesas we do on this committee with regard
to human e~perimentation.

Thank you' very much for coming here today.
Mr. BENSINGER. Thank you.
Senator SCHWEIKER. Thank you. The subcommittee will now

stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:11 p.m., the subcommittee was a.djourned,

subject to the call of theChdir.]
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